From the Department of Physiology and Pharmacology Section of Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

# Survival and Renal Function after Acute Kidney Injury, Epidemiological and Biomarker Studies

# Claire Rimes-Stigare

M.D.



Stockholm 2018

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher. Cover picture accreditation "Archimedes", Shutterstock. Published by Karolinska Institute Printed by Eprint AB 2018 © Claire Stigare, 2018 ISBN 978-91-7676-852-5

# Survival and Renal Function after Acute Kidney Injury, **Epidemiological and Biomarker Studies** THESIS FOR DOCTORAL DEGREE (PhD)

# **By Claire Stigare**

## AKADEMISK AVHANDLING

som för avläggande av medicine doktorsexamen vid Karolinska Institutet offentligen försvaras i Nanna Svartz Auditorium, Karolinska Universitetssjukhus, Solna. Torsdag den första februari 2018 kl. 09.00

Principal Supervisor: Docent Max Bell Karolinska Institute Department of Physiology and Pharmacology Division of Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Department of Adult Intensive Care

*Co-supervisor(s)* Professor Matteo Bottai Karolinska Institute Department of Environmental Medicine Unit of Biostatistics

Dr Johan Mårtensson Karolinska Institute Department of Physiology and Pharmacology Division of Anaesthesia and Intensive Care

Professor Claes-Roland Martling Karolinska Institute Department of Physiology and Pharmacology Division of Anaesthesia and Intensive Care

**Opponent**: Professor Emeritus Heleen Oudemans-van Straaten Vrije University Medical Center, Amsterdam, the Netherlands,

Examination Board: Docent Michael Fored Karolinska Institute Institution of medicine

Professor Bengt Lindholm Karolinska Institute Department of Clinical Science Intervention and Technology (CLINTEC)

Docent Michael Hultström Uppsala University Institution for medical cell biology To my family

**"You should never, never doubt something that no one is sure of."** Roald Dahl, Charlie and the Chocolate Factory

#### ABSTRACT

Acute Kidney Injury (AKI) occurs frequently in the critically ill and has an extremely high shortterm mortality. The long-term risks of death, Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD) and End Stage Renal Disease (ESRD) have not been fully established and have never been investigated in the Swedish intensive care (ICU) population.

Nephrological surveillance and intervention could improve outcome for AKI survivors at particular risk of persistent renal dysfunction; these patients need to be identified and their renal function, reflected in the glomerular filtration rate (GFR) ought to be followed. However, the performance of endogenous biomarkers in estimating GFR in the recovery period has not been evaluated. Sarcopenia during ICU stay confounds creatinine's use during admission and this effect could persist beyond ICU discharge.

All studies were cohort in design. In studies I and II, we used the Swedish intensive care registry (2005-2011) comprising 130,134 adult patients and applied epidemiological techniques. Studies III and IV were clinical studies with AKI patients recruited from the Karolinska University Hospital's adult ICU. Study IV was a cohort nested within this local database.

In study I, we found that AKI patients had significantly higher crude mortality at one (48.4% vs 24.6%) and five years (61.8% vs 39.1%) compared to non-AKI patients. CKD and ESRD were significantly more common in AKI survivors at one year (adjusted incidence rate ratio (IRR) 7.6 and 22.5 respectively) than in the non-AKI group.

Study II examined the impact of pre-existing renal dysfunction on survival and development of ESRD. Five-year mortality was highest in patients with Acute on Chronic disease (AoC) being 71.3%, for the CKD group it was 68.2%. AoC and CKD were associated with an increased risk of ESRD, adjusted IRR were 259, and 96.4 respectively compared to the no renal disease group. Risk factors independently associated with ESRD in one-year survivors were: AoC, CKD, AKI, congestive cardiac failure and elevated admission serum potassium.

Study III investigated the proportion of AKI survivors developing Chronic Kidney Disease according to creatinine, and cystatin C estimated GFR (eGFR) three months after ICU discharge. We found that a quarter of patients fulfilled CKD criteria using creatinine and two-thirds using cystatin C based GFR estimation methods. Age, discharge cystatin C, discharge creatinine and female gender were predictive of creatinine defined CKD at follow-up.

Study IV compared the performance of creatinine and cystatin-C eGFR to estimate Iohexol clearance (mGFR) 9 months post ICU discharge. We found that creatinine equations overestimated mGFR, and demonstrated greater accuracy (82.6% versus 60.8% of estimates within 30% of mGFR (p30)) compared to cystatin C; which underestimated mGFR. Combined CKD-EPI-creatinine-cystatin-C formula showed minimal bias, and the greatest precision and accuracy (P30 =87%). Concordance between creatinine and cystatin-C eGFR increased from discharge to nine-month follow-up.

We conclude that patients with AKI are at increased long-term risk of death and renal dysfunction. Patients with pre-existing renal dysfunction have the highest risk of developing ESRD. We recommend implementing systematic follow-up of renal function at three months using combined creatinine and cystatin C eGFR estimation. At risk patients may be identified using our predictive models.

#### LIST OF SCIENTIFIC PAPERS

- I. Evolution of chronic renal impairment and long-term mortality after de novo acute kidney injury in the critically ill; a Swedish multi-centre cohort study.
   C Rimes-Stigare, P Frumento, M Bottai, J Mårtensson, C-R Martling, S Walther, G Karlström, M Bell.
   Published: Critical Care 2015 May 6;19:221
- II. Long-term mortality and risk factors for development of end-stage renal disease in critically ill patients with and without chronic kidney disease.

C Rimes-Stigare, P Frumento, M Bottai, J Mårtensson, C-R Martling, M Bell. Published: Critical Care 2015 19:383

- III. Using Creatinine and cystatin-C to describe Acute Kidney Disease and Chronic Kidney Disease in AKI survivors. C Rimes-Stigare, B Ravn, A Awad, K Torlén, C-R Martling, M Bottai, J Mårtensson, M Bell. Submitted manuscript
- IV. Evaluating performance of Creatinine and Cystatin C for estimating Iohexol measured GFR in AKI survivors.
   C Rimes-Stigare, B Ravn, A Awad, K Torlén, C-R Martling, E Löfberg, M Bottai, J Mårtensson, M Bell.
   Submitted manuscript

# CONTENTS

List of abbreviations	8
Chapter 1. Introduction	13
Background	. 13
AKI definition	. 14
Historical perspective	. 14
AKI Classification	. 15
Incidence	. 16
Aetiology	. 16
Mortality	. 18
Renal outcomes	. 19
Recovery	. 21
Maladaptive repair	. 22
Pre-existing renal disease and long-term outcome.	23
Aetiology and outcome	24
Follow-up after AKI	24
Biomarkers of renal function.	25
Chapter 2. subjects and Methods	27
Ethical considerations	. 27
Registers	. 27
Studies I and II	. 29
Study III	. 30
Study IV	. 32
Statistical Analysis	33
Chapter 3. Results	37
Study I	. 37
Study II	. 41
Subgroup analysis. AKI aetiology- unpublished data	. 44
Study III	. 46
Study IV	. 51
Chapter 4. Discussion	58
Summary of findings	. 58
Evaluation of validity	. 58
Discussion of findings	. 61
Implementation and future perspectives	. 65
Conclusions:	. 66
Acknowledgements	67
References	69

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ADQI	Acute Dialysis Quality Initiative
AIC	Akaike information criteria
AKD	Acute Kidney Disease
AKI	Acute Kidney Injury
AKIN	Acute Kidney Injury Network
AoC	Acute on Chronic
APACHE II	Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation II
AUC	Area under (receiver operated) curve
BIC	Bayesian information criteria
CI	Confidence interval
CKD	Chronic Kidney Disease
CKD-EPI-cr	CKD-EPI creatinine-based GFR estimation formula
CKD-EPI-cy	CKD-EPI cystatin C-based GFR estimation formula
CKD-EPI-cr-cy	CKD-EPI combined creatinine & cystatin C GFR estimation formula
COPD	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
CRRT	Continuous Renal replacement therapy
DAMPS	Damage associated molecular patterns
DR	Swedish cause of death register
ECC	Extra corporeal circulation
eGFR	Estimated Glomerular Filtration Rate
GFR	Glomerular Filtration Rate
ICD 10	international classification of diseases version-10 codes
ICU	Intensive Care Unit
IGFBP7	Insulin growth factor binding protein 7
IHD	Intermittent Haemodialysis
IQR	Interquartile range
IR	Incident rate
IRR	Incident rate ratio
KDIGO	Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes group
L-M	Lund-Malmö creatinine-based GFR estimation formula
MDRD	Modified Diet in Renal Disease GFR estimation formula
mGFR	Measured Glomerular Filtration Rate
MRR	Mortality rate ratio
NPR	National patient register

Pathogen-associated molecular patterns
Accuracy to within 30% of measured value
Risk, Injury, Failure, Loss, End stage, AKI classification
Receiver operated curve
Reactive oxygen species
Relative risk ratio
Renal replacement therapy
Simplified Acute Physiology Score II or III
Standard deviation
Swedish Intensive Care Register
Swedish Renal Register
transforming growth factor beta
Tissue Inhibitor Metalloproteinase 2
urinary hepatocyte growth factor
World Health Organisation

# **CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION**

#### BACKGROUND

The establishment of the speciality of intensive care (ICU) and the advances achieved have enabled critically ill patients to survive disease which would previously have proved fatal. Initially, we were content to measure success by immediate survival, but as ever greater numbers of patients are discharged alive from intensive care, our focus should now be directed to the long-term sequelae of critical illness. In the case of acute kidney injury (AKI), survival may be accompanied by formidable complications including remote organ disease, the development of chronic renal dysfunction, impaired quality of life and elevated long-term mortality. For many AKI survivors, ICU discharge heralds only the nascence of their problems, and we should strive to improve the long-term outcome for these patients.

AKI research has primarily focused on aetiology, injury biomarkers, and short-term mortality studies. The long-term consequences of AKI have not been fully established. National outcomes studies have never previously been conducted in the Swedish ICU population, and a causative relationship has not been firmly established between AKI and the subsequent development of chronic renal impairment. The pathophysiological processes involved in renal recovery or its failure have not been entirely elucidated. To improve long-term outcome, patients at greatest risk of persistent renal dysfunction need be identified, and we should determine when and how to follow them up and how to intervene.

This thesis aimed to determine the long-term mortality from AKI in adults and the risk of developing chronic kidney disease (CKD) and end stage renal disease (ESRD) in the Swedish ICU population. We identified predictors of death, CKD and ESRD after AKI. The second part of the thesis sought to establish the extent of renal dysfunction in AKI survivors three months post discharge. We aimed to determine the best method of estimating glomerular filtration rate (GFR) at follow-up by evaluating the performance of the endogenous markers creatinine and cystatin C against Iohexol measured GFR in AKI survivors.

#### **AKI DEFINITION**

Acute kidney injury is a syndrome characterised by a sudden decline in renal function, manifesting as a reduction in GFR and diagnosed by a rise in serum creatinine or a decrease in urine output. AKI results in accumulation of products of nitrogen metabolism and impaired volume and electrolyte homeostasis. Symptoms depend on the severity. AKI may be asymptomatic (detected by laboratory data only) in mild cases, but the spectrum may extend to nausea, neurological impairment, respiratory distress and even cardiovascular collapse. AKI is common in intensive care populations, affecting around half of the patients admitted to critical care and incidence is increasing.

#### HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE

The kidneys situated in the retro-peritoneum are neither as glamorous as the heart or lungs nor as immediately dramatic in their dysfunction. Perhaps this is why knowledge of the kidneys and their acute failure have been acquired slowly. Renal dysfunction though can be equally as life-threatening as cardiopulmonary failure. Chiang Kai-Shek and Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart may be among those who succumbed to acute kidney injury.

Humans have known of the existence of the kidney and its association with disease since at least the 13th century B.C, as revealed by excavations in Kition, Cyprus where a clay votive representing the kidney was uncovered<sup>1</sup>. Renal function took many centuries to elucidate; indeed, Aristotle believed it was the bladder that produced urine. Galen (119-200) correctly identified the kidney as the site of urine production and suggested that blood was cleaned by the kidneys<sup>2</sup>. He proposed a classification of anuria, based on whether or not the bladder was empty. Precise understanding of renal function remained elusive for over a millennium until the period of the renaissance and the age of enlightenment when anatomical studies by Leonardo da Vinci among others and physiological work by Morgagni began to demystify the organ. Morgagni (1682-1771) proposed a system to classify causes of anuria or ischuria. Richard Bright's ground-breaking 1827 report in which he characterised the presentation and natural history of renal diseases paved the way for modern nephrology (the eponymously named disease is recognised now to be a group of chronic and acute conditions)<sup>3</sup>. The chemist, Thomas Graham's experiments, culminated in him describing and demonstrating the process of dialysis using an ox bladder in 1854; together Bright and Graham predicted that this discovery could be used to treat renal patients.

In the latter part of the 19<sup>th</sup> century William Dickinson, a physician at Great Ormond Street Hospital (1832-1913) worked extensively with nephrological conditions and particular acute nephritis. He provides us with one of the first and most lurid descriptions of septic AKI, in this case, caused by post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis. "A man approaching middle age... becomes ill all over, with shivering and headache, oedema spreads quickly over the whole body, and the urine has nearly stopped. Urine becomes black with blood, and loaded with a dark sediment. ... The pulse is hard and full, the skin hot and dry, ... If the renal mischief be very intense, the urine may be reduced to 2 oz. or 3 oz. a day ... This condition cannot last long. If the secretions do not speedily increase, the patient will be poisoned by the elements of the urine which are kept in the blood. He will become comatose and die ... The kidneys (at post-mortem) will be gorged with blood, greatly increased in bulk"<sup>4</sup>.

In the twentieth-century case reports of the life-threatening complications of crush injuries emerged first after the Messina earthquake of 1908 and later from those treating casualties from both the first and second world wars. A truly ground-breaking paper by Bywaters and Beall described the syndromes now known as rhabdomyolysis and reperfusion injury which

they observed in patients trapped under rubble in the London Blitz of 1941<sup>5</sup>. This exquisite paper not only described the symptoms, sign and post-mortem findings but also presented the results of treatment with fluid resuscitation. The publication was a catalyst for research into acute renal failure and dialysis. A physician and Dutch resistance worker, Willem Kolff is credited with using the first artificial kidney in a human. He produced a homemade device consisting of washing machine parts, cans and sausage castings in 1945. In 1951 the term "Acute Renal Failure" was proposed by Homer Smith and rapid advances both in dialysis technology and in the understanding of acute nephrology followed; eventually led to Kramer introducing continuous renal replacement therapy (CRRT) into a German ICU in 1977<sup>6</sup>.

Acute kidney injury was previously known as acute renal failure, and for many years a unified definition and categorisation system was lacking. At the onset of the millennium, 35 different definitions were simultaneously circulating. Consequently, this lack of consensus hindered research and slowed progress towards understanding and treating the condition.

#### **AKI CLASSIFICATION**

2004 marked the introduction of the RIFLE classification system proposed by Acute Dialysis Quality Initiative Group (ADQI) which led to a consensus regarding definition and grading. RIFLE is an acronym for the severity and duration of renal failure and represents Risk, Injury Failure, Loss and End Stage disease<sup>7</sup>. The system uses the degree of creatinine rise above baseline occurring within the timescale of one week and an individual's volume of urine production to grade severity. RIFLE has subsequently been refined, first by the Acute Kidney Injury Network (AKIN) group in 2007, who altered the time spectrum for AKI to 48 hours and added a minimum absolute serum creatinine value<sup>8</sup>. The system was further modified by KDIGO working group in 2012 as summarised in Figure 1.



Figure 1 AKI staging according to RIFLE and KDIGO criteria<sup>9</sup>...

RIFLE and its modified successors have significantly improved understanding, awareness of and research possibilities for AKI. RIFLE had been validated in over half a million study patients, by 2010<sup>10-13</sup>. Validation studies include a multi-centre cohort study of over 9000 patients in which each RIFLE grade was independently associated with hospital mortality<sup>14</sup>. Analysis of a large cohort by Hoste et al. demonstrated an association between ascending

RIFLE grade and increasing mortality<sup>15</sup>. Uchino, in a study of over 20,000 found a near linear relationship between RIFLE grade and elevated hospital mortality, which was three and tenfold higher in RIFLE R and F patients respectively than in their non-AKI group. The three classification systems were evaluated as predictors of hospital mortality in a cohort of nearly 50,000 people, KDIGO and RIFLE were found to have areas under the receiver operated curves of 0.77 and 0.78 respectively, while the discriminative ability of AKIN was inferior (0.69)<sup>16</sup>.

#### INCIDENCE

The incidence of ICU AKI varies in the literature depending on the population studied, criteria used and accuracy of reporting<sup>17</sup>. Thakur's observational study of 325,000 patients found a total incidence of AKI of 22% of which 2% experienced severe AKI<sup>11</sup>. In contrast, a 2015 cross-sectional study involving 97 centres worldwide with 1800 patients used KDIGO criteria and described an incidence of 57% <sup>18</sup>. AKI incidence reported by FINNAKI was 39.3%, 14.1% had stage 3 AKI, with 10.2% requiring RRT<sup>19</sup>.

The incidence of AKI in the ICU setting is increasing; Wald et al. described a 4-fold increase in dialysis-requiring AKI between 1996 and 2010 and studies from Long and Sakhuja also report rising AKI incidence over time<sup>20-22</sup>. This may be explained by, increased awareness and a standardised definition of AKI which as has led to improved diagnosis and reporting. Concomitantly the demographics of those admitted to ICU are changing, patients are older and tend to have higher burdens of comorbid disease; due partly to greater prevalence of diseases such as diabetes and CKD in the general population<sup>23,24</sup>. Additionally, more liberal admittance criteria to ICU are being applied as ever sicker patients are treated successfully.

A national US study examined over 18 million hospitalisations with AKI and found that incidence increased fivefold between 2001 to 2011. Contemporaneously prevalence of comorbidities in this population also rose including hypertension (22.9% to 61.2%), obesity (2.9% to 14.1%), and anaemias (20.2% to 35.9%)<sup>25</sup>.

#### AETIOLOGY

AKI used to be defined anatomically depending on the site of pathology as 1) prerenal usually resulting from reduced renal perfusion due to hypotension or reno-vascular disease, 2) post renal, mainly caused by mechanical obstruction downstream of the kidneys or 3) intrinsic with the latter being the most common cause in critically ill populations. Modern classification is by aetiology. Sepsis, ischaemia, and nephrotoxin induced AKI account for the greatest proportion of cases on ICU in developed countries. Sepsis predominates and is a precipitating factor in around 50% of patients<sup>12,26-28</sup>. In many cases though AKI is multifactorial.

#### Septic AKI

Septic AKI results from exposure of the kidney to pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPS) and damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPS), reactive oxygen species and reactive nitrogen species. Insult exposure leads to a pro-inflammatory state and endothelial damage which results in increased microvascular permeability and interstitial oedema. Tubular injury predominates. Histologically, AKI is characterised by loss of the brush border of the apical surface of the tubule, loss of cell polarisation, disruption of the cell's cytoskeleton and sloughing of cells into the tubular lumen causing dilatation and obstruction. Micro-vascular ischemia and activation of the clotting cascade may be responsible for micro thrombi seen in the glomeruli.

Historically septic AKI has been assumed to be characterised by acute tubular necrosis occurring secondary to disturbance of renal perfusion. However, histological examinations such as those conducted by Brun and Munck in 1957 have failed to confirm the large-scale presence of tubular necrosis<sup>29</sup>. Indeed, Lerolle's cadaveric studies demonstrated the presence of apoptosis and glomerular leucocyte infiltration in the renal biopsies of patients who died of sepsis with AKI <sup>30</sup>. Hotchkiss et al. found neither necrosis nor apoptosis at autopsy in the kidneys of 20 patients with sepsis and multi-organ failure. However, lymphocyte infiltration was marked, and apoptosis of other organs including the spleen and colon was common<sup>31</sup>. It is now believed that adaptive mechanisms occur within the kidney in response to sepsis which while temporarily reducing renal function, work to avoid cell death and allow for potential later renal recovery. These mechanisms may include energy conservation, GFR reduction and the occurrence of vascular shunting and resemble the adaptions observed in the kidneys of mammals which hibernate<sup>32</sup>. Tubular cells may conserve energy by entering a state of cell cycle arrest in which mitosis is ceased<sup>33,34</sup>. Where cell death does occur, it appears to occur in a regulated fashion and be dominated by apoptosis <sup>31,35</sup>.

Ischaemic AKI is characterised by hypo-perfusion, in contrast, renal blood flow may fluctuate during the course of sepsis. Limited research is available in humans but results from studies which do exist and animal models suggest that blood flow to the kidneys is often maintained and may even paradoxically increase in sepsis<sup>36-39</sup>. However, a number of intra-renal mechanisms contribute to GFR reduction and in some cases, total cessation of glomerular filtration occurs. This may be beneficial because as GFR decreases, energydependent processes such as sodium chloride absorption will be reduced and energy consumption in the stressed nephron may diminish<sup>40</sup>. Additionally, the kidneys (and particularly the tubuli) will be protected from further exposure to toxins. Haemodynamic changes are facilitated by alterations in the relationship between afferent and efferent arteriolar vascular tone, triggered by activation of the renal sympathetic system and by detection of increased sodium chloride load at the Macula Densa. Vascular shunting from afferent to efferent arterioles may contribute to reduced GFR because blood may bypass the glomerulus altogether further reducing renal energy consumption and toxin exposure <sup>2</sup>. Venous congestion is likely to be deleterious to renal recovery and outcome because it contributes to increased intra-capsular pressure and reduces trans-renal perfusion. Potential treatments for septic AKI may then be focused on influencing the immune response to sepsis, reducing inflammation and perhaps apoptosis as well as maintaining renal perfusion and avoiding fluid overload.

**Nephrotoxin exposure:** A multitude of drugs and toxins can cause AKI, among the most common causes in ICU patients, are exposure to radiocontrast medium, commonly administered during radiological examinations including angioplasty. Glycopeptides and aminoglycoside antibiotics may precipitate interstitial nephritis, and drugs acting on the renin-angiotensin system can cause impaired renal autoregulation.

**Rhabdomyolysis** results from muscle breakdown after crush injury and exposes the kidney to high concentrations of myoglobin which exceed the kidney clearance capacity. Oxidation of myoglobin's haem molecule to its ferric state causes free radical formation and lipid peroxidation. Additionally, in acidic conditions myoglobin precipitates and cause tubular obstruction. AKI is exacerbated in crush injury syndrome by the extravascular sequestration of fluids resulting in hypovolemia and by renal vasoconstriction in response to myoglobinuria<sup>43</sup>.

#### **AKI following cardiac surgery**

The aetiology of AKI occurring after **cardiothoracic surgery** is multifactorial, some causes are common to other ICU populations while others are unique to the cardiothoracic cohort. Lau et al. described how perioperative inflammation, ischemia-reperfusion, haemodilution, and embolism might all result from exposure to the extracorporeal circuit (ECC) during cardiac bypass and contribute to AKI<sup>44</sup>. Contact with the ECC promotes leucocyte as well as endothelial cell activation and triggers an immune cascade, resulting in a systemic inflammatory response and the release of cytokines and reactive oxygen species (ROS) many of which can cause interstitial inflammation and tubular injury<sup>45,46</sup>. Ischaemic injury tends to occur in those areas of the kidney where oxygen delivery and tension are lowest, the outer medulla and the proximal tubule are particularly vulnerable. ECC exposure may also result in erythrocyte lysis which can lead to the release of redox active iron<sup>45</sup>. When the iron binding capacity is exceeded free iron is oxidised, and nephrotoxic oxygen free radical species can be released, a state further exacerbated by the production of ROS during reperfusion injury<sup>47,48</sup>. The mechanism of **ischaemic AKI** is more purely exemplified by the model of injury resulting from aortic aneurysm rupture and repair, and we choose this model when investigating how outcome varied according to aetiology.

#### MORTALITY

Short-term outcomes, such as ICU, hospital and 90 days mortality are well studied, but few publications have addressed longer-term outcomes. Comparison of studies is difficult because populations are heterogeneous. Study settings and AKI aetiologies in the published literature are diverse. Variations in RRT modality, dose and time to initiation have further impact on results<sup>49</sup>. Additionally, the presence in many cohorts of patients with pre-ICU renal disease is likely to affect outcome. A summary of AKI outcome studies is given in Table 1.

Study	Year	No of patients	Setting for AKI	In-hospital / 30-day mortality%	Follow-up (Years)	Total Mortality %
Korkelia <sup>50</sup>	2000	62	ICU	45	5	64.5
<b>Morgera (93-98)</b> <sup>51</sup>	2002	979	ICU	69	5	84.5
	2005 98		Cardiac + CRRT +	42	5	48
Ahlström <sup>53</sup>	2005	703	ICU	41	5	69.5
Landoni <sup>54</sup>	2006	126	Cardiac Surgery	67	3.5	76.2
Triverio <sup>55</sup>	2009	206	ICU	53	3	67
LaFrance <sup>56</sup>	2010	82,711	Hospital non- RRT requiring		2	29.8
Carl <sup>57</sup>	2010	130	ICU	58	1	76.4
Long <sup>58</sup>	2013	3686	Hospital		1	48
Lopez-delgado <sup>59</sup>	2013	2940	Post cardiac surgery		5	Risk 25% Failure 77%
Rydén <sup>60</sup>	2014	27,929	AKI post CABG		5	17%
<b>RENAL</b> (Gallagher) <sup>61</sup>	2014	1464	ICU		4	63
Poukkanen <sup>62</sup>	2015	774	ICU	26.5	1	39.8
Eriksson <sup>63</sup>	2015	103	Trauma	17.5	1	26.2
Long <sup>20</sup>	2016	10,419	Hospital		1 year	49%

Table 1. Summary of long-term survival studies after AKI

#### **Three-month mortality**

In patients with severe AKI, mortality at 90 days ranges between 39% in FINNAKI cohort of 2900 patients in 2013 up to 73.5% in Metcalfe's study of Scottish patients from 2002<sup>19,64</sup>. Three-month mortality in the randomised control "RENAL" trial was 44.7%, the Swedish "SWING" study (1995-2004) reported 50.6%, and in Gammelager's Danish ICU-cohort it was 54.7%. <sup>65-67</sup>. The discrepancy in results may be due both to temporal changes and to Metcalfe's inclusion of patients with chronic renal failure and to dialysis modality. Metcalfe used both IHD and CRRT whereas, in other studies (RENAL and SWING), CRRT was used exclusively or almost exclusively.

#### **One-year Mortality**

At one year, total mortality ranges from 48% in Longs Icelandic study, 63.8% in Bagshaw's Canadian population-based report up to 72% amongst Wong's liver transplant cohort<sup>20,68,69</sup>.

#### Longer-term follow-up

Five-year mortality was reported as 48% by Luckraz and as 63% in four year extended follow-up of the RENAL trial<sup>52,61</sup>. The highest death rate recorded was 84.5% in Morgera's study<sup>51</sup>. This variation in mortality may be as a result of time bias and differing patient populations. Morgera's was in a mixed ICU population, treated between 1993 and 1998, while Luckraz investigated patients undergoing cardiopulmonary bypass 1997-2005.

#### Temporal mortality trends.

Evidence suggests that mortality from AKI has decreased over the last decade. Using a national cohort of 18 million AKI admissions in the United States, Brown et al documented a decline in in-hospital mortality from 21.9% in 2001 to 9.1% in 2011<sup>25</sup>. Likewise in Longs Icelandic study, one-year survival improved from 47% in the years 1993-97 to 57% in the later quinquennial 2008-2013<sup>20</sup>. It should be noted that ICU mortality as a whole has also decline over the previous decade<sup>70</sup>.

#### **RENAL OUTCOMES**

#### Definitions

**Acute Kidney Disease** (AKD) was proposed by ADQI in 2017 to describe prolonged renal dysfunction after AKI and prior to CKD. AKD is considered present if KDIGO AKI criteria stage 1 or greater continues to be fulfilled 7 to 90 days after AKI debut<sup>71</sup>.

**Chronic kidney disease** is defined in KDIGO 2012 guidelines as an "abnormality of kidney structure or function, present for more than three months, with implications for health". CKD may be diagnosed by the presence of markers of kidney damage or by GFR less than 60ml/min/1.73m<sup>210</sup>. Figure 2 details this classification. For this thesis, CKD is defined solely by its GFR definition.

**End Stage Renal Disease** refers to severe chronic renal disease, grade 5 with a GFR under 15ml/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> or with dialysis dependence.

Obtaining data on the incidence of ESRD in AKI survivors is relatively simple because this is a well-documented hard endpoint. The extent of kidney dysfunction as a whole though is far harder to ascertain because renal function is rarely routinely followed and thus dysfunction is underdiagnosed<sup>72</sup>. Definitions of renal recovery also vary, ranging from the absence of dialysis requirement to return to baseline GFR or creatinine. Furthermore, baseline values and pre-ICU CKD status are often lacking in study data. Moreover,

determining renal function in critically ill and post ICU patients may be difficult as will discussed later.

Prognosis of CKD by GFR				Persistent albuminuria categories, description and range				
				A1	A2	A3		
and albuminuria categories: KDIGO 2012			Normal to mildly increased	Moderately increased	Severely increased			
			<30 mg/g <3 mg/mmol	30–300 mg/g 3–30 mg/mmol	>300 mg/g >30 mg/mmol			
²),	G1	Normal or high	≥90					
R categories (ml/min/1.73 m description and range	G2	Mildly decreased	60–89					
	G3a	Mildly to moderately decreased	45–59					
	G3b	Moderately to severely decreased	30–44					
	G4	Severely decreased	15–29					
5	G5	Kidney failure	<15					

green, low risk (if no other markers of kidney disease, no CKD); yellow, moderately increased risk; orange, high risk; red, very high risk.

#### Figure 2. KDIGO CKD categorisation

Reproduced with permission from Elsevier. KDIGO. Kidney International Supplements, Jan 2013-3:1-150<sup>10</sup>.

#### **Incidence of ESRD**

#### Early follow-up

The majority of studies show that AKI survivors are dialysis-free at 90 days post admission, but dialysis dependence rates vary widely <sup>73</sup>. ESRD was reported in the Swedish SWING study (which excluded pre-existing CKD patients) to be 8.3% in those who had received CRRT <sup>65</sup>. Gammelager's Danish cohort found ESRD incidence to be 8.5% at six months. this was lower than the 11.5% of AKI survivors reported to be dialysis dependent by the FINNAKI group. Perhaps this reflects competing risks of death and ESRD: because FINNAKI had the lowest mortality of all studies, a greater number of patients with severe AKI may have survived to be at risk of ESRD <sup>74,75</sup>.

#### Longer-term ESRD risk.

Triverio and Landoni revealed similar rates of ESRD amongst survivors at 3 and 3.5 years post-AKI (10.1 and 9.1% respectively)<sup>54,55</sup>. Concordance exists between Schiffl, Luckraz (both five years) and Pannu's (34-month) follow up, where dialysis dependence rates were all between 2% and  $2.2\%^{52,76,77}$ . The post RENAL study with a 42 month mean follow-up, observed incidence of ESRD to be between 5.1 and 5.8% (depending on CRRT intensity)<sup>61</sup>. The highest five year ESRD rates(22.7%) were recorded by Korkeila who conversely described relatively low mortality (64.5%) in a mixed ICU population who had received both IHD and CRRT, again competing risks could be at play<sup>50</sup>.

#### **Risk of developing Chronic Kidney Disease**

Previously AKI and CKD were seen as separate entities and exposure to AKI was not thought to be associated with subsequent CKD development. It is only recently that a causal link has been proposed. In the few clinical studies of post ICU renal function which have

been conducted, CKD has been shown to be significantly more common amongst AKIsurvivors than in non-AKI patients, occurring in between 20-40%<sup>78-80</sup>. Schiffl reported that of AKI survivors with renal impairment at discharge, GFR improved in 26%, returned to baseline in 10.7% and deteriorated in 8.6%<sup>76</sup>. All renal function improvement occurred during the first year, and no-one with full renal recovery at discharge subsequently deteriorated<sup>76</sup>. Long-term renal function was reported by Bell; permanent renal failure increased from 8% at 90 days to 14% at seven-year follow-up in patients surviving AKI after CRRT<sup>81</sup>.

Macedo, followed AKI survivors over four years, stabilisation was seen in all patients by 18 months and in 83% by 12 months. At 18 months, 54% had recovered renal function to a GFR greater than 60, while 4.8% developed ESRD<sup>82</sup>. Heung et al. studied AKI in hospitalised patients, 91% had AKI grade 1<sup>83</sup>. At one year 31.8% developed CKD (GFR under 60). Risk of developing CKD stage 3 was associated with the speed of creatinine decline. Adjusted relative risks for fast, intermediate or slow/unknown recovery were 1.43, 2.00, and 2.65 respectively<sup>83</sup>. A British study, evaluated the long-term risk of CKD development among 396 dialysis requiring AKI patients, who at one year had recovered GFR to > 60ml/min/1.73<sup>2</sup>; the investigators found a very low risk of CKD progression at five years. This might suggest that surveillance of renal function beyond one year in recovers is unnecessary<sup>84</sup>. In the longest follow-up (8 years) of hospitalised AKI patients, Ponte found renal function improvement in 31%, stabilisation in 50% and deterioration in 19%<sup>85</sup>. Duran recorded CKD grade 3 or greater in 80% of dialysis-requiring AKI survivors. Chawla found AKI grade was a "robust" predictor of progression to CKD<sup>86</sup>.

#### Predictors of non-recovery and ESRD

Factors associated with non-renal recovery in the literature include advancing age<sup>82,83,86</sup>, hospital discharge serum creatinine or eGFR <sup>82,83</sup> comorbidities <sup>85,87</sup> including congestive heart failure<sup>88</sup>, hypertension <sup>87</sup>and diabetes <sup>86</sup>. Long-term dialysis requirement was also predicted by the presence of pre-existing renal dysfunction in Harel's cohort <sup>87</sup>. Low serum albumin levels, AKI severity (RIFLE) and mean hospital creatinine levels were predictors in Chawla's study<sup>86</sup>. Interestingly Macedo found that grade of AKI, maximum creatinine, and renal replacement therapy (RRT) requirement was not associated with the risk of non-recovery<sup>82</sup>.

In an investigation of 390 hospitalised AKI patients who were dialysis-dependent at discharge, Brahmbhatt el al. reported that 56% developed ESRD, univariate analysis found predictors included: male gender, CKD, hypertension, diabetes and heart failure<sup>89</sup>. Hickson in an American study of patients with persisting haemodialysis requirement at hospital discharge found that recovery "was not rare" and was most likely in those with higher baseline eGFR, however patients with heart failure were the least likely to recover<sup>90</sup>.

#### RECOVERY

A number of physiological processes may be involved in renal repair after AKI, all of which promote the return of normal renal architecture. Cells in the proximal tubule undergo differentiation and dedifferentiation to replace cells which have undergone apoptosis or necrosis. Recovery is promoted by up-regulation of inflammatory inhibitors including haemoxygenase in tubular epithelial cells and concomitantly a down-regulation of toll-like receptors<sup>91</sup>. Kidney injury molecule is secreted in the proximal tubule and acts with Neutrophil Gelatinase Associated Lipocalin (NGAL) to inhibit apoptosis and increase cell proliferation<sup>91,92</sup>. Clearance of necrotic and apoptotic cells is carried out by macrophages and dendritic cells in the proximal tubule<sup>93,94</sup>.

#### **MALADAPTIVE REPAIR**

In some patients, maladaptive repair occurs, this newly described process may be characterised by lack of cell differentiation, capillary rarefication, cellular atrophy and fibrosis as illustrated in Figure 3. Inflammatory cell infiltration, including myofibroblast migration, culminates in tissue fibrosis. Macrophages may contribute especially in the presence of reperfusion injury<sup>91,94-96</sup>. Connective tissue effectively pushes capillaries away from the tubuli causing further hypoxia and promotes a self-perpetuating cycle of hypoxia and fibrosis, augmented by persistent paracrine and pro-fibrotic signalling. The result of this process is tubular atrophy, and ultimately atresia. The likelihood of maladaptive repair occurring post-AKI may be increased in a number of conditions including, diabetes, hypertension and CKD. The risk is also elevated in older patients and those exposed to ongoing hypoxia.



Manjeri A. Venkatachalam et al. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2010;298:F1078-F1094

Figure 3. Representation of renal recovery (a) normal process (b) maladaptive repair. Reproduced from Ventkatachalam et al. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2010;298: F1078-F1094.

**Persistent hypoxia** occurring as a result of prolonged or repeated renal insult particularly affects the deep cortex and medulla where even under physiological conditions oxygen tension is low. Hypoxia may cause oedema, endothelial swelling and vasoconstriction resulting in oxidative stress. Microvascular rarefaction can result from prolonged hypoxia.

**In CKD,** a chronic pro-inflammatory and hypoxic state with architectural derangement may exist, further insult with AKI may accelerate and accentuate this situation. Reduced renal mass means patients have decreased renal reserve. In both CKD and the ageing kidney, epigenetic changes alter the balance of expression of pro and anti-inflammatory genes<sup>97</sup>.

**Diabetes**. Renal microvascular damage resulting from diabetes has been demonstrated in animal models to exacerbate hypoxia in AKI and to increase inflammation. Diabetic rats have been observed to have an increased incidence of interstitial fibrosis post AKI compared to controls<sup>98,99</sup>. This model offers a possible explanation of why people with diabetes are at increased risk of developing CKD after AKI<sup>99</sup>.

In **the ageing kidney**, growth factor production declines, synchronously low-grade activation of the immune system occurs. This coupled with increased production of proinflammatory factors creates a milieu which renders the senescent kidney vulnerable to hypoxia and prone to fibrosis. This picture is similar if less dramatic than that seen in patients with CKD<sup>100</sup>.

**Hypertension post-AKI** may injure the kidney and accelerate progression towards CKD, because barotrauma resulting from arterial hypertension in the microvasculature may lead to arteriolosclerosis and auto-regulatory impairment. The consequence maybe hypoxia and fibrosis<sup>97,101</sup>.

#### PRE-EXISTING RENAL DISEASE AND LONG-TERM OUTCOME.

#### Impact of prior CKD on recovery

Intriguingly in some ICU cohorts, patients with pre-existing renal disease have been observed to have lower mortality although greater post-AKI dialysis dependence than de novo AKI subjects<sup>102-104</sup>. One study noted that patients with pre-existing CKD, received earlier nephrological referral; one might speculate that patients under surveillance benefit from prompt detection of critical illness and earlier intervention<sup>103</sup>. However, other studies have shown that subjects with CKD and particularly Acute on Chronic disease (AoC) have higher mortality rates compared to those with AKI. Analysis of 9450 surgical patients found long-term survival to be significantly worse for those with AoC than for patients with de novo AKI (hazard ratio 3.3)<sup>105</sup>.

#### Mortality in patients with pre-existing ESRD

Analysis of results for ICU patients with ESRD is interesting because 90-day mortality is reported as being relatively low compared to that of AKI patients. Two cohorts report 42% and 44.6% of patients dying respectively<sup>81,106</sup>. Ostermann and co-workers found that in their cohort, patients with ESRD were less likely to be mechanically ventilated and they suffered by fewer organ failures<sup>107</sup>. Those ESRD patients admitted to critical care may be representative of a healthier sub-selection of the entire ESRD population. An investigation of 41,972 German and UK critical care patients found lower mortality in ESRD than AKI-patients (hospital mortality was 34.5% versus 61.6%, P < 0.0001)<sup>107</sup>. Two reviews and two subsequently published original studies found survival to be better for ESRD-patients than for AKI groups<sup>108-112</sup>.

#### **Risk of ESRD in patients with prior CKD**

A large cohort found AoC-patients (without renal recovery at discharge) to have a hazard ratio of 213 for developing ESRD, compared to patients with preserved kidney function<sup>105</sup>. Ishani et al. report a HR. of 41.2 for AoC (79.5 cases per 1000 patients) compared to controls in a cohort of over 233,000 elderly hospitalised patients<sup>113</sup>. Another community-based study of more than 39,000 individuals discovered dialysis requiring AoC increased the risk of developing ESRD by 30% compared to CKD without AKI<sup>114</sup>.

Clearly, irrespective of ICU admission, patients with CKD have a far higher underlying risk of progression to ESRD than the general population. This risk is proportional to GFR reduction and has been quantified in CKD-patients in the community in two studies as being between 4.14 and 6.37 events per 1000 person-years<sup>115,116</sup>. This is a significantly lower risk than that experienced by CKD patients after treatment on ICU.

Ali et al. described renal recovery in hospitalised patients with AoC and noted significantly lower recovery (return to baseline creatinine) than in the de novo AKI group. Full recovery was seen in 35% and partial in 16%. Interestingly in the AoC group, the proportion with full recovery did not differ according to RIFLE category<sup>117</sup>.

#### The consequences of AKI on remote organ function.

AKI in the acute phases has been demonstrated to be associated with remote organ dysfunction most particularly with acute respiratory distress syndrome and circulatory failure. Cardio-renal and pulmonary-renal syndromes may be the result of fluid overload, endothelial damage, and immunological effects. Recent research has now demonstrated that AKI also increases the long-term risk of remote organ dysfunction and is associated with cardiovascular disease and an increased risk of stroke<sup>118-121</sup>. Further, AKI survivors have been observed to have a higher incidence of bone fractures and elevated risk of neoplasm particularly in the gastrointestinal, respiratory and genito-urinary tracts, than non-AKI ICU survivors. Gastrointestinal bleeds are more common after AKI, and the risk of severe infection, including tuberculosis and sepsis is increased<sup>122,123</sup>.

#### **AETIOLOGY AND OUTCOME**

Limited literature concerning long-term outcome and aetiology exists. Short-term studies generally report higher hospital mortality for patients with sepsis compared to other AKI causes, with mortality from septic AKI ranging from 53.3% to 64.8% 27,124,125. This may partly be due to greater disease severity and multi-organ involvement in sepsis, reflected in higher disease severity scores 27,126. Bagshaw's review of a joint Australian and New Zealand ICU register including over 117,000 found ICU mortality, hospital mortality and length of ICU and hospital stay to be higher in patients with septic versus non-septic AKI (29.7% versus 21.6%; odds ratio 1.53, P < 0.001)<sup>127</sup>. The prognosis for renal recovery after septic AKI is unclear; few studies address outcome beyond discharge and concordance is lacking between published studies. Hamzic-Mehmedbasi's investigation of 100 patients, identified non-septic aetiology as an independent predictor of renal recovery measured using creatinine clearance at discharge<sup>128</sup>. However, the study reports that time to initiation of RRT was significantly longer in septic AKI compared to other aetiologies. Zang also found that patients with septic AKI had lower renal recovery rates than those with other AKI aetiologies (74.4% vs 82.8%, P=0.05)<sup>124</sup>. Conflictingly, a number of studies have found that septic AKI survivors may experience better renal recovery than patients with other causes of AKI. Cruz found renal recovery (return to within 20% of baseline creatinine) to occur more often after septic AKI than non-septic AKI, in a study of 117 patients. <sup>125</sup>. In a Canadian cohort of 1753 patients, a trend towards lower creatinine and RRT-dependence at hospital discharge was seen in the septic AKI group. Cho in a Korean study also reported higher in-hospital mortality and requirement for RRT on ICU in septic versus non-septic AKI patients but found that septic AKI survivors were more likely to recover renal function to within 20% of baseline creatinine (81.0% versus 59.3%, p=0.012) than non-septic AKI<sup>129</sup>. Long-term follow-up of AKI according to aetiology has not previous been investigated, hence we wished to address this question in our research.

#### **FOLLOW-UP AFTER AKI**

Automatic nephrological follow-up of AKI survivors is neither praxis nationally in Sweden nor many other countries. The reported incidence of nephrological follow-up is surprisingly low 8.5-17% in observational studies<sup>72,130</sup>. Thus, we know relatively little about the true renal function of survivors and the potential consequences of intervention. In a randomised study Harel reported a lower incidence of all-cause mortality in dialysis-requiring AKI patients with early nephrological referral (less than 90 days) compared to those with no follow-up (8.4 versus 10.6%, hazard ratio 0.76). Silver observed that referral led to intervention in 70% of patients<sup>130</sup>.

#### Which interventions might improve long-term outcome?

Many factors in our management of patients with AKI on ICU could influence outcome, including prevention, early detection, avoidance of nephrotoxins, optimisation of cardiac output and renal perfusion, optimisation of fluid balance and intervention with RRT. RRT treatment choices such as modality; continuous versus intermittent, dose, choice of anticoagulant and timing of initiation may also influence outcome. In the recovery period optimisation of blood pressure, blood glucose and electrolyte balance may be important. Medication review, treatment of anaemia lifestyle and nutritional advice may all be influential in reducing or slowing CKD progression. Establishing an effective and economically viable follow-up programme requires careful patient selection and determination of when and how to best assess renal function.

#### **BIOMARKERS OF RENAL FUNCTION**

#### Renal function tests.

Renal function is quantified by GFR which measures the volume of plasma that is cleared of a substance per unit time (ml/min) and is usually corrected to a body surface area of  $1.73m^2$ . Its measurement requires intravenous injection or infusion of a tracer which is freely filtered by the glomerulus and is neither secreted nor reabsorbed by the tubule. Inulin fulfils these criteria but is expensive and very time-consuming to measure. Its use has been superseded by somewhat simpler methods involving the single intravenous injection of radiocontrast agents such as Iohexol and Iothalamate; they have been shown to be comparable in accuracy to Inulin<sup>131</sup>. These methods require repeated measurement of plasma concentration to determine the speed of renal elimination, and although less cumbersome than Inulin, they are expensive and inconvenient to perform. In everyday clinical practice, endogenous surrogate markers of GFR which are simpler and cheaper to measure are required to screen large numbers of patients.

#### Creatinine

Plasma creatinine levels are most often used to approximate renal function and formulas are available which commonly use age, sex, and race to improve estimation of GFR. Creatinine is produced from the breakdown of creatine phosphate mainly in skeletal muscles. It is close to being an ideal GFR marker because it is freely filtered. However, it is also secreted in the tubuli. Several equations for estimating GFR from creatinine are in use. These include the Modified Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) formula which was developed from a cohort of over 1600 CKD patients. The 4-variable equation is well validated and known to underestimate GFR at higher levels. The CKD-EPI equation was proposed in 2009, the development dataset of over 8200 subjects included CKD and non-CKD patients. In validation assessments, it has been shown to have greater accuracy than MDRD<sup>132-134</sup>. An equation developed in Sweden by Grubb, Björk and colleagues has refined the estimation further. The Lund-Malmö equation has been demonstrated to outperform both MDRD and CKD-EPI at low GFR in Swedish populations<sup>135</sup>. Creatinine-based GFR estimates are seen as satisfactory markers of GFR in steady state populations<sup>136,137</sup>.

#### Cystatin C

Cystatin C, a cysteine protease inhibitor is a low molecular weight protein which is produced in all nucleated cells and is filtered freely by the glomerulus, reabsorbed in the proximal tubule and almost entirely catabolised. Levels are affected by thyroid function, corticosteroid use, smoking and the presence of cancer.

#### GFR estimation in ICU populations.

The use of creatinine to assess renal function in ICU populations is problematic because

catabolism and sarcopenia are commonly observed in critically ill patients, particularly those with prolonged admission<sup>138,139</sup>. Consequently, creatinine production and serum concentration may decline during ICU admission<sup>138,140,141</sup>. Further, secretion in the proximal tubuli increases at GFR under 30, thus giving rise to falsely elevated estimates of GFR. Therefore, creatinine's use as a proxy of GFR is confounded in the critically ill. Cystatin C may be a superior renal function marker in this population because its measurement is not affected by muscle mass. Ravn et al. compared daily cystatin C and creatinine measurements in over 3000 critically ill patients<sup>141</sup>. They found a divergent pattern of mean concentration of the biomarkers during ICU admission with creatinine falling and cystatin C rising with increasing duration of stay. Cystatin C had a strong linear association with one-year mortality and identified nearly twice as many patients as having eGFR under 60 as creatinine did. Creatinine was a poor prognostic marker of death. Cystatin C may be more useful for identifying renal dysfunction in ICU<sup>141</sup>. How long the catabolic state continues after ICU discharge and how well creatinine and cystatin C perform in estimating GFR in the recovery period after ICU has never been assessed.

## **CHAPTER 2. SUBJECTS AND METHODS**

#### ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The Stockholm regional ethics committee, approved studies I-IV, which were performed in accordance with the ethical standards laid down in the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki and its later amendments.

#### REGISTERS

The Swedish state has a long tradition of meticulous record keeping which began in the 16<sup>th</sup> century with parish registers and Karl IX degree of 1686 saw the establishment of national records<sup>142</sup>. The population register has existed in its current form since 1946 and identification of individuals was facilitated by the creation of the personal number system. This is a unique 12-digit code which is assigned at birth or upon immigration by the Swedish tax authority. It is required for all interactions with administrative agencies and healthcare providers and allows linkage of national registers. Sweden has been a pioneer in healthcare and social science research owing in part to access to these high-quality registers which have almost complete coverage of the population and unprecedented accuracy.

**The cause of Death Register (DR)** established in 1952, includes details of time and reason for death of all Swedish citizens and residents who have been issued with a national identification number. It is administrated by the Swedish tax authority and considered to be very reliable. All deaths reported to the tax authority are registered, and cause is recorded in 97% of cases<sup>143</sup>. Exclusions include deaths of temporary visitors, asylum seekers, and stillbirths. Dates of death obtained from DR were used in studies I-IV.

**The National Patient Register (NPR)** comprises in- and outpatient databases. The inpatient register includes information on all hospital discharges in Sweden, and complete coverage (100%) has been achieved since 1987<sup>144</sup>. The out-patient register records clinic visit-diagnoses and interventions. Validation in 2011 indicated that 77% of all outpatient episodes were recorded, and private health care contacts accounted for the majority of omissions<sup>144</sup>. Diagnoses have been coded according to the WHO International Classification of Disease System (ICD 10) since 1996. NPR was used in studies I and II to ascertain the cohort's premorbid status, classified according to the Charlson comorbidity index<sup>145</sup>. Patients with pre-existing renal disease (Charlson definitions) were identified here, as were subjects who developed CKD (ICD-10 codes N18 and N19) after ICU admission.

**The Swedish renal register (SNR)** was established in 2007 and contains the start and finish dates of all individuals receiving treatment for ESRD. The database records if patients received treatments with haemo- or peritoneal dialysis and whether they were recipients of renal transplants. There are around 3700 patients receiving dialysis in Sweden at any point in time. SNR provided data on patients with ESRD prior to and post ICU admission for studies I-IV.

The **Swedish Intensive Care Register (SIR)** which was established in 2001and receives data from ICU's in district, county and tertiary referral centres including general, cardiothoracic, neurosurgical and burns injuries units. Since its establishment, the number of units submitting data has increased, and by 2011, 91% of all patients admitted to Swedish, ICUs were included in SIR<sup>146</sup>.

The submission of data to SIR relating to patient characteristics and administrative details of ICU admission is mandatory therefore this data is complete. Registration of other variables, however, has been optional and data is sometimes absent. Examples of non-mandatory data include interventions, surgical codes, complications and disease severity scoring systems from which admission laboratory data was obtained. Pre-morbid biochemistry data was not available.

SIR uses personal identification numbers to identify patients in the register and admissions to ICU. A temporary number is assigned for patients without a valid national identity number at admission. Data is prospectively collected and transferred electronically to SIR. Logical defects are identified by a validation script and returned to the admitting unit for re-evaluation. Data is then entered on to the master database.

From 2008 to 2011 SIR used three disease severity scoring systems, including APACHE II (Acute Physiology and Chronic health evaluation) 2008-2010, SAPS (Simplified Acute Physiology Score) version II (2005 -2009) and SAPS III (2008-2011). In some patients, APACHE admission reason and ICD-10 discharge diagnoses were also available.

#### Local databases

**Centricity Clinisoft** is an electronic patient data system and was introduced to the ICU at Karolinska in 2005. The database acquires data from ICU apparatus including, ventilators, infusion pumps and CRRT machines as well as from monitors. Laboratory results are also collected, together with manually entered data such as diagnosis codes, interventions and medications.

**Excrete** is a database in excel format established to contain the records of patients recruited and followed in the studies comprising part III and IV.

	Study							
	Ι	II	III	IV				
Data	SIR,	SIR,	Excrete database	Excrete database				
Sources	SNR, NPR, DR	SNR, NPR, DR	Clinisoft, DR, SNR	Clinisoft				
Design	Cohort	Cohort	Prospective cohort	Nested cohort				
				Prospective				
Study	Swedish ICU patients	Swedish ICU patients	ICU patients with	AKI survivors				
populations		+/- CKD	AKI Karolinska	renal dysfunction				
			hospital	three-months				
<b>Study Period</b>	2005-2011	2005-2011	2008-2011	2008-2011				
Exposure	AKI versus non-AKI	CKD +/-AKI	AKI	AKI + non-recovery				
				three-month.				
Outcome	Death	Death	CKD at three months	Performance Cystatin				
	CKD & ESRD	CKD & ESRD	Death	C & Creatinine eGFR				
				versus mGFR				
Statistical	Kaplan Meier,	Polynomial logistic	Cox regression	ROC				
analysis	Poisson	regression	Kaplan Meier	Inter-rater analysis				
•	Laplace regression		Logistic regression	concordance analysis				
				Bland Altman				
Maximum	Mortality 7 yrs.	Mortality 7 yrs.	2 years	2 years				
Follow-up	CKD & ESRD 6 yrs.	CKD & ESRD 6 yrs.						

Table 2. Summary of studies I-IV

#### STUDIES I AND II

#### Definitions

#### AKI criteria for Study I and II.

Data available in SIR precluded classification of AKI according to RIFLE. Severe de novo AKI was considered present if at least one of the following criteria was fulfilled:

- 1. IHD or CRRT received during ICU admission according to SIR.
- 2. The diagnosis "acute renal failure" was recorded within the APACHE II score.
- 3. ICD 10 code "acute kidney failure" N17 was designated at discharge.
- 4. Serum creatinine of over 354 μmol/L (KDIGO grade 3) recorded on admission in APACHE II, SAPS-II or SAPS-III scoring systems.

#### Classification of patients according to renal status

Premorbid GFR estimates and creatinine were not available. Pre-ICU renal status was classified as:

- No renal disease
- **CKD**, if ICD-10 codes for CKD (using Charlson criteria) were present in NPR<sup>147</sup>
- **ESRD** if registered in the SNR prior to ICU admission.
- Acute on Chronic (AoC) if patients were registered as having CKD before admission and met one of the AKI criteria 1-3 above.

Secondary outcome: Presence in registers three months or more after ICU discharge led to classification as:

- Post-ICU-CKD if ICD-10 codes N18 or N19 were recorded in NPR,
- **Post-ICU-ESRD** if patients were recorded in the SNR.

**Actiology:** AKI actiology was categorised into septic AKI, ischaemic AKI and nonspecified cause using ICD-10 codes. AKI after ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) was chosen to represent ischaemic-reperfusion-injury actiology. AKI and any of ICD-10 codes: I712, I714 I716 or I719 resulted in classification to this group. Similarly, subjects were considered to have had septic AKI if ICD-10 codes on discharge included at least one of the following: A401-A418 or A41. All other AKI-patients were classified as unspecified AKI.

**Study design**. This was a cohort study using prospectively collected data from SIR which was cross-matched with national patient registers (SNR, NPR, and DR).

**Subjects**: The population base consisted of all patients admitted to Swedish ICU's, (submitting cases to SIR), data was extracted between January 2005 and January 2011. **Inclusion:** First admissions of all adult subjects.

#### **Exclusion:**

- Patients aged under 18 years
- Incomplete records, i.e. cases where ICD-10, intervention codes, and scoring systems were all absent since AKI-classification was not possible.
- Study I: Patients with CKD and ESRD prior to admission were excluded.

#### **Outcome measures**

- **Primary**: one-year mortality.
- Secondary: incidence of ESRD (and CKD in Study I).



Figure 4. Flowchart of patient selection, studies I & II

## **STUDY III**

#### Definitions

**AKI** defined according to RIFLE ( this classification system was current at study inception) <sup>148</sup>. Baseline creatinine was obtained from laboratory review up to 3 months prior to ICU admission; the lowest value was used as the baseline. Where baseline was absent, an estimated creatinine was obtained using the Modified Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) formula with expected GFR of 75 mL/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> (eGFR 75 method)<sup>7</sup>.

#### Study design. Prospective cohort study

**Study Population:** Patients admitted to the central ICU at Karolinska University Hospital Solna 2008-2011 with Acute Kidney Injury.

Inclusion: Adult patients with AKI during admission and alive at discharge.

**Exclusion:** Patients aged under 18 and over 100 and those who died before three-month follow-up. Only first admissions were analysed. Patients with CKD or ESRD prior to ICU were excluded. Patients admitted February to April 2010, and those discharged at weekends or public holidays were not recruited due to lack of research staff availability.

**Measurement:** Recruited patients were referred either to nephrology or ICU clinics at three months when serum creatinine and cystatin-C were sampled. A turbidimetric method was used to determine Cystatin-C (Gen- tian Cystatin C UDR-Kit for Beckman-Coulter Synchron and UniCel Systems, Ref A52761). Creatinine was measured with a modified Jaffe method (CREm, Creatinine, Ref 472525).

Notes of recruited patients not attending follow-up were reviewed. Creatinine and cystatin C obtained during contact with primary care and outpatient services were collated. Values from acute admissions were not used due to the risk of later episodes of AKI being misclassified as AKD or CKD. The *complete Excrete database* was then cross-matched

with the DR and SNR to obtain dates of death and ESRD diagnoses; thereafter data was anonymised.

Values of creatinine were transformed to eGFR using the (MDRD), Lund Malmö (L-M) and CKD-EPI creatinine formulas while for cystatin C, CKD-EPI cystatin-C (CKD-EPI-cy) was used. The CKD-EPI combined equation (CKD-EPI-cr-cy) was employed to derive joint estimates and all equations are presented in Figure 5. Patients were subsequently classified as having CKD at three months if GFR was <60ml/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> according to KDIGO stages of CKD <sup>149</sup>. Urinalysis was not available therefore we describe GFR >90 and between 60 and 90ml/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> instead of Grades I and II. We classified patients as having acute kidney disease (AKD) if their follow-up creatinine was >1.5 times their baseline creatinine and follow-up occurred between two and seven months<sup>71</sup>.

#### **Outcome measures:**

**Primary** CKD at three months according to Creatinine and Cystatin C eGFR. **Secondary analysis**: Incidence of AKD at three months. Identifying predictors of CKD at three months. Two-year mortality.







Figure 6. Flowchart showing patient selection for study III.

#### STUDY IV

#### Definitions

**Renal dysfunction at three months post ICU:** defined as creatinine elevation greater than 1.5 times baseline or absolute cystatin C values greater than 1.25mg/l.

#### Study design: A nested cohort study.

**Study population** AKI survivors with persistent renal dysfunction three-months post ICU discharge. The cohort was selected from the source population detailed in paper III, patients with prior CKD were however included in this study.

**Inclusion:** Patients attending three months follow-up (range 2-7 months) with persisting renal dysfunction.

**Exclusion:** Second follow-up beyond <150 and >500 days, patients excluded if only one biomarker was measured at nine months.

**Measurement:** Serum creatinine and cystatin C were taken and 4-point Iohexol clearance was performed; by first obtaining baseline blood samples and then administering a 5ml intravenous bolus of Iohexol (Omnipaque). Three subsequent blood samples were taken in the contralateral arm. Iohexol concentration was measured using Ultra High-Performance Liquid Chromatography, and a clearance curve was constructed for each patient and the elimination phase used to determine GFR.

The notes of AKI patients without renal dysfunction at three months were reviewed and subsequent values of creatinine, cystatin C and Iohexol obtained within 150-500 days of ICU discharge were collated and used for comparison concordance analysis only.

#### **Outcome measure:**

**Primary:** Performance of creatinine and cystatin C eGFR formulas in estimating mGFR. **Secondary**: Temporal trend in concordance between creatinine and cystatin C eGFR from discharge to follow-up.



Figure 7. Flowchart showing patient selection for study IV

## STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

#### All studies

Continuous data are reported as medians with interquartile range (IQR). Categorical data are expressed as counts and percentages. The Mann-Whitney test compared distributions of continuous variables at baseline. Sign test, assessed equality of matched pairs, and Fisher's test and Student T-test compared means of binary variables. A two-sided P-value <0.05 was considered to be significant. Stata version 12 was used to perform all analysis (StataCorp LP, College Station, Tx, USA).

In all multivariate analyses, potential confounders were considered on the basis of prior knowledge of AKI and CKD and on whether the addition of covariates to the models changed estimates of relative risk by >10%. Multivariate analyses were performed using stepwise backward elimination technique, and we tested for collinearity.

#### Studies I and II

**Survival analysis** was performed using Kaplan Meier method; log-rank test verified equality of survivor functions between subgroups. Mortality data was extracted up to 31 December 2011 while data from all other registers was available until December 2010 (maximum follow-up seven and six years respectively). We considered time from ICU-admission to death or end of follow-up whichever occurred first. Using Schoenfeld's residuals evidence of non-proportionality of survival curves was found. Therefore, Poisson regression was used to obtain mortality and incidence rates and ratios (MRR and IRR) estimates. We used Laplace regression to estimates survival percentiles.

**Study I.** We considered the different endpoints of CKD, ESRD and death as competing events and constructed a univariate model for the cumulative risk of developing either CKD, ESRD or of dying at any time point.

**Study II.** Polynomial logistic regression was used to identify predictors of ESRD at one year in one-year survivors. A competing risk model was used because there was a high early mortality and death may have precluded progression to ESRD, i.e. some patients may

have developed ESRD had they survived. The model included patients with at least oneyear of follow-up and no censored data. This was a two-step process. First, a polytomous model was constructed with four-levels of outcome, death, ESRD, ESRD and death or no adverse outcome and relative risks are reported. The polytomous (competing risk) model then enabled prediction of the probability of the binary outcome ESRD. This dichotomous variable was created by combining the risk ratios of outcomes ESRD/no-ESRD thus we report a relative risk ratio. Sensitivity and specificity were investigated using the receiver operating characteristics curve (ROC). The area under the curve (AUC) was used to assess discrimination.

#### **Study III Modelling.**

Death was considered a censoring event, without which we could have observed patient's three-month values. We created a model using Cox regression weighted for the inverse probability of dying after discharge and before three months; adjusted for covariates found to be independently associated with death before follow-up. This model was used in all regression analysis.

Logistic regression was used to identify covariates which affected the risk of the binary outcomes CKD (GFR <60 mL/min/ $1.73m^2$ ) according to each of creatinine and cystatin-C and for AKD. Odds ratios are presented. The models were assessed using Somers' d as well as *Bayesian*- and *Akaike information criterion (BIC, AIC)*. Survival probabilities were calculated using the Kaplan Meier method and differences between groups were assessed using log-rank test.

#### **Study IV**

Agreement between nine months eGFR according to each biomarker and Iohexol mGFR was graphed using Bland Altman plots. We assessed each biomarker's performance characteristics and we used the following definitions for these metrics:

- Accuracy (P30) = proportion of Creatinine or Cystatin C eGFR estimates lying within 30% of Iohexol measured values<sup>150</sup>.
- Bias Absolute = median difference between estimated and measured GFR. Relative = percentage difference between estimated and measured GFR.
- Precision IQR of median difference (bias). Sign test compared precision and bias.



Figure 8. Depiction of performance characteristics

The predictive performance of creatinine and cystatin C based GFR for estimating an Iohexol mGFR under 60 mL/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> at nine-months was evaluated. We calculated AUC of the ROC curve. Concordance coefficients were calculated according to Lin's method and used to compare Inter-rater reliability between creatinine and cystatin C GFR estimates observed at: discharge, three and nine-month follow-up<sup>151</sup>. Inter-rater agreement between eGFR methods was evaluated using Cohen's Kappa coefficients, classification statistics are reported using a 0.2 cut off level.

#### Modelling and diagnostic test studies II and IV

The performance of a screening test or statistical model for a dichotomous outcome may be evaluated by using sensitivity, specificity analysis and ROC curve. Table 3 illustrates how sensitivity, specificity and predictive values are derived from a contingency table.

Table 3. Contingency table evaluating diagnostic test performance.

Test	Disease					
	Present	Absent				
Positive	True positive (a)	False Positive (c)				
Negative	False negative (b)	True negative (d)				

- Sensitivity is the probability of the disease being present if the test is positive.  $\frac{a}{a+b}$
- Specificity is the probability of the disease being absent if the test is negative.  $\frac{d}{c+d}$
- Positive predictive value is the probability of having a positive test if the disease is present.  $\frac{a}{a+c}$ Negative predictive value is the probability of the test being negative if disease is absent  $\frac{d}{b+d}$

The disadvantages of these tests are that they require a single threshold (cut off) for defining disease. Additionally, predictive values are affected by disease prevalence. The ROC curve may be used to assess a range of cut off points and display these graphically. Sensitivity (true positive rate) is plotted against 1-specificity for different threshold levels of diagnostic tests, and the user may then decide which cut off represents the most optimal trade-off between sensitivity and specificity, since an increase in sensitivity results in a decrease in specificity. Test accuracy is reflected in how close the curve is to the left-hand border, and away from the 45-degree diagonal line, the area under the curve gives a numerical value of accuracy. ROC curves may be used to: 1. Assess the diagnostic performance of a test to discriminate present or absence of disease as used in study II 2. compare the performance of 2 or more tests and in study IV we compared the ability of creatinine and cystatin c based mGFR to predict Iohexol mGFR under 60ml/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup>.

# **CHAPTER 3. RESULTS**

#### **STUDY I**

#### **Baseline Characteristics**

Overall 5.4% of patients were identified as having de novo AKI (Table 4). AKI patients were older, had longer length of ICU stay and were more often male than the no-AKI group. Prevalence of comorbidities was higher among AKI patients; a greater proportion had cardiovascular disease, diabetes, liver disease and cancer compared to non-AKI cohort.

#### Mortality

During follow-up of 97,782 patients without prior renal disease, 35.3% of patients died. One year survival was 51.3% in AKI patients and 75.4% in the non-AKI group, detailed in Table 5. Crude survival centiles are presented in Table 6. Short-term mortality was particularly high for AKI patients with 20% dying by ICU day 4, whereas in the non-AKI cohort the first 20% died by 118 days. Mortality rate was 2.9 times higher for the AKI group compared to those without AKI (Table 7). This ratio remained elevated but diminished after adjustment.

#### Incidence of CKD and ESRD

CKD incidence post ICU (Table 7) was significantly higher in AKI patients, being 6% at one year and 10.5% at five years compared to the non-AKI population (0.44 and 1.8% respectively for one and five years) yielding an adjusted IRR of 7.6.

The incidence of ESRD (Table 7) after ICU was low but significantly higher in the AKI population compared to the non-AKI cohort with an adjusted IRR of 22.5. At five years, 3.9% of AKI patients had developed ESRD in contrast to 0.3% in non-AKI patients (Table 8). The Kaplan Meier estimates of the cumulative incidence of death, CKD and ESRD is presented in Figure 9d.

	Study I									
	Study II									
Baseline Characteristics	No renal disease	AKI	Р	Т	ESRD (N=138	Р	Chronic	Р	Acute on	Р
	N = 92509	N =5273			N=1389		N=3194		N=998	
Median age (years) IQR	63 (45-75)	70 (61-78)			63 (52-72)		74 (64-81)		72 (64-81)	
Length of ICU stay (hours) IQR	23 (12-53)	68 (26- 189)	<0.00	01	26 (15-58)	< 0.001	27 (15-63)	< 0.001	64 (25-156)	< 0.001
Women (N) (%)	40411 (43·6)	2086 (39.6)	<0.00	01	500 (36.0)	< 0.001	1140 (35.7)	< 0.001	343 (34.4)	< 0.001
Highest Potassium (mmol/l) IQR	4·1 (3·9-4·5)	4.7 (4.1- 5.5)	<0.00	01	4.8 (4.2-5.5)	< 0.001	4.4 (4.0-5.0)	< 0.001	4.9 (4.3-5.7)	< 0.001
Highest Sodium (mmol/L) IQR	139 (136-142)	137 (134- 141)	<0.00	01	138 (135-140)	< 0.001	139 (136-142)	0.65	138 (135-141)	< 0.001
Lowest arterial pH IQR	7·36 (7·30- 7·41)	7.29 (7.19- 7.38)	<0.00	01	7.35 (7.2-7.4)	< 0.001	7.34 (7.25-7.4)	< 0.001	7.28 (7.17- 7.36)	< 0.001
Maximum Creatinine (μmol/L), IQR	80 (63-105)	254 (164- 422)	<0.00	01	460 (275- 673) 660	< 0.001	185 (129- 277) 1738	< 0.001	363 (238-553)	< 0.001
Maximum urea (mmol/L) IQR	6·7 (4·3- 10·1) 2717	17.5 (11-26) 532	<0.00	01	19.4 (15- 25) 62	<0.001	16.6 (11.9- 24.5) 104	<0.001	27 (19.3- 36.6)	<0.001
Apache II score IQR	14 (8-20)	25 (20-32)	<0.00	01	22 (17- 28)	< 0.001	19 (14-26)	< 0.001	27 (21-33)	< 0.001
SAPS II score IQR	25 (0-41)	55 (42-70)	<0.00	01	35 (16- 52) 269	< 0.001	40 (23-53)	< 0.001	56 (43-68)	< 0.001
SAPS III score IQR	52 (43-63)	68 (59-77)	<0.00	01	60 (51-71)	< 0.001	64 (55-72)	< 0.001	69 (60-78)	< 0.001
Charlson comorbidity score mean * (SD)	1.8 (2.2)	2.6 (2.5)	<0.00	01	5.2 (2.5)	< 0.001	5.8 (2.6)	<0.001	5.6 (2.6)	< 0.001
Charlson score renal removed mean (SD)	1.78 (2.2)	2.6 (2.5)	<0.00	01	3.2 (2.4)	< 0.001	3.8 (2.6)	< 0.001	3.6 (2.6)	< 0.001
Comorbidity ((%)										
Myocardial infarction	(12.9)	(18)	<0.00	01	(28.0)	< 0.001	(32.8)	< 0.001	(29.0)	< 0.001
Congestive cardiac failure	(13.5)	(25.1)	<0.00	01	(31.5)	< 0.001	(48.9)	< 0.001	(43.6)	< 0.001
Peripheral vascular disease	(9.6)	(13.4)	<0.00	01	(25.0)	< 0.001	(23.8)	< 0.001	(21.4)	< 0.001
Cerebro-vascular disease	(16.9)	(15.3)	<0.00	01	(22.3)	< 0.001	(24.7)	< 0.001	(17.7)	0.497
COPD	(14.1)	(15.3)	0.010	0	(10.8)	< 0.001	(21.8)	< 0.001	(18.8)	< 0.001
Cancer	(17.0)	(24.0)	<0.00	01	(15.7)	0.183	(23.1)	< 0.001	(23.3)	< 0.001
Metastatic disease	(3.6)	(4.7)	< 0.00	01	(1.7)	< 0.001	(4.0)	0.246	(2.8)	0.199
Uncomplicated Diabetes	(14·2)	(26.2)	<0.00	01	(38.7)	< 0.001	(38.0)	< 0.001	(39.3)	< 0.001
Diabetes + complications	(5.0)	(9.9)	< 0.00	01	(35.9)	< 0.001	(25.2)	<0.001	(26.9)	<0.001

Table 4. Baseline characteristics of patients in SIR cohort. Studies I and II

 complications
 I
 I
 I

 Values are median (IQR), if not otherwise stated.

 P values compared to no renal disease group
 \*Charlson score is not age adjusted
14010 5.	Tuble 5. This specific survival probability decording to The status.									
Group	Survival prob	Survival probability (%)								
	30 day (CI)	90 day (CI)	180 day (CI)	1 year (CI)	3 year(CI)	5 year(CI)				
No AKI	84.0	80.6	78.5	75.4	67.2	60.8				
	(83.8-84.3)	(80.4-80.9)	(78.4-78.7)	(75.1-75.6)	(66.9-67.5)	(60.5-61.3)				
AKI	61.9	56.5	54.0	51.3	43.2	38.2				
	(60.6-63.2)	$(55 \cdot 1 - 57 \cdot 8)$	$(52 \cdot 6 - 55 \cdot 3)$	(50.0-52.6)	$(41 \cdot 8 - 44 \cdot 7)$	$(36 \cdot 4 - 40 \cdot 0)$				

Table 5 Time specific survival probability according to AKI status

 $\cdot$  CI= 95% Confidence interval.

Table 6. Crude survival centiles according to AKI status.

Group	Crude Survival (days	Crude Survival (days) for each given centile (95% CI)							
	5th	10th	20th	30th					
No AKI	1.0	5.9	118.5	748					
	(0.42-2.1)	$(4 \cdot 7 - 7 \cdot 3)$	(110-129)	(727-767)					
AKI	0.63	1	4	11					
	(-1-2.4)	(-0.8-3.8)	(-0.3-8.3)	(3.7-18.4)					

CI= 95% Confidence interval.

#### Table 7. Multivariate Poisson regression showing the association between: AKI & I) mortality II) CKD III) ESRD.

Outcome	Group	N	Deaths (N)	Person- years	Mortality rate deaths/ person-year 95% CI)	Crude MRR	Adjusted MRR*	Adjusted MRR#	
Mortality	No	92509	31530	2·3 x	0.135	1	1	1	
	AKI			10 <sup>5</sup>	(0.134 - 0.137)				
	AKI	5273	2943	7·6 x	0.387	2.87	2.14	1.15	
				$10^{3}$	(0.374 - 0.402)	(2.76-	(2.06-	(1.09-	
		Events		IR event/	Crude	Adjusted II	Adjusted IRR †		
			(N)		person-year	IRR	(95% CI)		
					(95% CI)	(95% CI)			
CKD	No AKI	92509	649	1.7 x 10	0.0038	1	1		
				5	0.0035-				
	AKI	5273	193	4.9 x 10	0.0340	10.3	7.6		
				3	0.0341-	(8.8-12.1)	$(5 \cdot 5 - 10 \cdot 4)$		
					0.0452				
ESRD	No AKI	92509	116	1.7 x 10	0.0007	1	1		
				5	0.0006-				
	AKI	5273	65	5.2 x 10	0.0125	18.6	22.5		
				3	0.0098-	(13.7-	(12.9-39.1)		

MRR =mortality rate ratio. IR= Incident rate, IRR = Incident rate ratio

\*Model 1: Adjusted for age, gender, myocardial infarction and diabetes mellitus with complications. #Model 2: Adjusted for age, gender, SAPS3 score, myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, diabetes mellitus with complications, moderate-to-severe liver disease, cancer and dementia.

† Model 3 (secondary outcome) \*Adjusted for SAPS3 score, age, gender and diabetes.

Group	Outcome	Estimate	Estimate of percentage of patients who develop outcome at specific time points-							
		1 year	CI	3 years	CI	5 years	CI			
No AKI	ESRD	0.08	0.06-0.10	0.20	0.16-0.23	0.3	0.25-0.38			
AKI		2.0	1.6-2.7	3.0	2.2-4.0	3.9	2.7-5.5			
No AKI	СКД	0.44	0.39-0.49	1.1	1.0-1.2	1.8	1.6-1.9			
AKI		6.0	5.1-7.0	8.7	7.5-10.2	10.5	13.0			

Table 8. The time-specific probability of developing ESRD and CKD by AKI status.



Figure 9. Kaplan Meier Curves showing estimates of a) survival b) CKD, c) ESRD, d) Cumulative incidence of Death, CKD and ESRD.

## **STUDY II**

#### **Baseline Characteristics**

Overall 4.1% of patients had pre-existing CKD of which 23.8% developed acute on chronic disease during ICU admission as shown in Table 4. The proportion with pre-existing ESRD was 1.34%. Patients with ESRD and CKD had a significantly shorter length of stay than AKI and AoC groups. Illness severity scores were highest in the AoC group, and ESRD had the lowest severity scores of all the renal disease groups. Interventions were generally under-reported, AoC and AKI had the highest incidence of invasive ventilation and emergency surgery. CKD patients had a significantly greater number of comorbidities compared to all other groups, this included cardiovascular disease and diabetes. The ESRD group had less congestive cardiac failure, COPD and malignancy than all other renal dysfunction groups.

## Mortality

In this cohort of all eligible ICU patients (103,363) one-year mortality was highest for patients with AoC disease, being 54.3% compared to 48.7% for AKI, 47.7% for CKD and 40.3% for the ESRD group (Table 9). Five-year mortality was greatest in CKD and AoC patients (71.3% and 68.2% respectively). Mortality rate ratios compared to the no-renal disease cohort were 3.53 for AoC, 2.87 for AKI and 2.99 for CKD (Table 10). The risk of death for the group with ESRD was elevated compared with those without renal disease, yielding a MRR of 2.08, but lower than for other renal disease groups. MRR estimates were reduced in both multivariate models but remained elevated compared with controls in all renal dysfunction groups. Full adjustment revealed MRR for ESRD to be higher than for all other groups had died by 31.0 and 31.4 days respectively. It took 109 days for the first 30% of ESRD patients to die.

#### **Incidence of ESRD**

The risk of developing ESRD after ICU admission was highest among patients with AoC and prior CKD being 19.7% and 9.1% respectively at one year (Table 12) and rising to 21.1 and 25.5% at five years. Adjusted IRR for AoC was 259 and for CKD, 96.4 compared to the referent no renal disease group (Table 13).

Competing risk analysis showed that significant predictors of ESRD one-year post ICU discharge were: the presence of AoC, CKD and AKI, congestive heart failure, elevated admission potassium (Table 14). Patients with AoC were 356 times more likely to develop ESRD than the no renal disease cohort, and the CKD RRR was 266. The AUC for this predictive model was 0.937. Age was not associated with the likelihood of ESRD and was modelled using 20-year interval cubic splines. Patients aged over 80 are less likely to be accepted to receive chronic dialysis treatment than younger patients.

Group	Mortality probability % (CI)						
	90 days	1 year	3 years	5 years			
No renal disease	19.3	24.6	29.1	39.1			
	(19.1-19.6)	(24.4-24.9)	(28.8-29.4)	(38.7-39.5)			
AKI	43.5	48.7	53.0	61.8			
	(42.2-44.9)	(47.4-50.1)	(51.6-54.4)	(60.0-64.6)			
Chronic only	36.8	47.7	55.7	71.3			
	(35.1-38.5)	(45.9-49.4)	(53.9-57.4)	(69.1-73.4)			
Acute on Chronic	46.2	54.3	58.6	68.2			
	(43.2-49.3)	(51.3-57.4)	(55.5-61.8)	(64.2-72.2)			
ESRD	29.0	40.3	47.0	62.9			
	(26.7-31.4)	(37.8-42.9)	(44.4-49.7)	(59.8-66.1)			

Table 9. Times specific mortality estimates by group

Table 10. Multivariable Poisson regression analysis, the association between renal group and death.

Group	Ν	Deaths	Person- years	Mortality rate deaths/person- year (95% CI)	Crude MRR (95% CI)	Adjusted MRR* (95% CI)	Adjusted MRR# (95% CI)
All	103363	37836	$2.5 \text{ x} 10^5$	0.151 (0.150-0.153)			
No renal disease	92509	31530	$2.3 \times 10^5$	0·135 (0·134-0·137)	1	1	1
AKI	5273	2943	$7 \cdot 6 \ge 10^3$	0·387 (0·374-0·402)	2·87 (2·76-2·97)	2·14 (2·06-2·22)	1·15 (1·09-1·21)
Chronic only	3194	2002	$4.9  ext{ x10}^3$	0.405 (0.387-0.423)	2.99 (2.86-3.13)	1.75 (1.71-1.86)	1.26 (1.17-1.36)
Acute on chronic	998	619	$1.3 \text{ x} 10^3$	0.478 (0.442-0.518)	3.53 (3.26-3.33)	2.36 (2.18-2.56)	1.38 (1.24-1.54)
ESRD	1389	782	$2.8 \times 10^3$	0.281 (0.26-0.30)	2.08 (1.94-2.23)	2.13 (1.98-2.30)	1.46 (1.29-1.67)

\*Model 1: Partly adjusted for age, gender, myocardial infarction and Diabetes Mellitus with complications. #Model 2: Fully adjusted for age, gender, SAPS3 score, myocardial infarction, cerebrovascular disease, diabetes mellitus with complications, moderate-to-severe liver disease, cancer and dementia. MRR are relative to patients in the no renal disease group.

Group	Crude Survival (days) for each given centile (95% CI)						
	5th	10th	20th	30th			
No renal disease	1.0	5.9	117	745			
	(0-2.0)	(4.6-7.3)	(108-125)	(725-765)			
AKI	0.76	1	4	11			
	(0-2.4)	(0-3.6)	(0.8-7.0)	(7.5-14.5)			
Chronic only	1.0	2.0	9.0	31.0			
	(0-4.4)	(0-7.4)	(2.5-15.5)	(23.7-38.3)			
Acute on chronic	1	1.2	4.6	13			
	(0-4.9)	(0-7.8)	(0-12.8)	(3.6-22.4)			
ESRD	1.0	2.8	20.3	109.0			
	(0-7.8)	(0-10.8)	(10.0-30.7)	(72.2-145-7)			

Table 11. Crude survival centiles derived from Laplace regression.

Group	Estimates of likelihood of developing ESRD at specific time points								
	%, ci	%, ci							
	90 days	1 year	3 years	5 years					
No renal disease	0.04	0.08	0.20	0.30					
	0.03-0.06	0.06-0.10	0.16- 0.25	0.24-0.38					
AKI	1.67	2.03	2.95	3.88					
	1.25-2.22	1.56-2.65	2.18-3.98	2.72-5.51					
Chronic only	5.95	9.13	16.56	21.09					
	4.98-7.10	7.88-10.57	14.38-19.03	17.92-24.73					
Acute on chronic	15.82	19.71	25.45	25.45					
	12.93-19.28	16.45-23.52	20.92-30.76	20.92-30.76					

Table 12. Times specific estimates of risk of developing ESRD

### Table 13. Multivariable Poisson regression for risk of developing ESRD.

Group		Patients	Events	Person-	IR event/	Crude IRR	Adjusted IRR
		(N)	(N)	years	person- year	(95% CI)	*
				-	(CI)		(CI)
No	renal	92509	116	$1.7 \times 10^{5}$	0.0007	1	1
disease					(0.0006 - 0.0008)		
AKI		5273	65	$5.2 \times 10^{-3}$	0.0125	18.6	24.1
					(0.0098-0.0160)	(13.7-25.2)	(13.9-42.0)
Chronic		3194	237	$3.4 \times 10^{-3}$	0.069	103	96.4
Only					(0.0611-0.0788)	(82.5-128.6)	(59.7-155.6)
Acute	on	998	111	803.1	0.1382	205.1	259
chronic					(0.1147-0.1665)	(158.1-266.1)	(156.9-429.1)

IR= Incidence rate, IRR= incidence rate ratio

\*Adjusted for (Simplified Applied Physiology Score version 3 (SAPS3) score, age, gender and diabetes and dementia.

Table 14.	Competing	risks	model,	predicting	risk	of	ESRD	in	one-year	ICU	survivors.
Polynomi	al multivaria	ble log	istic reg	gression and	alysis	5.					

5 0 0	0	
Covariate	Relative risk ratio *	P value
	(95% ci)	
Female gender	1.12(0.48-2.63)	0.787
Congestive heart failure	0.091 (0.011-0.690)	0.020
Admission serum potassium high (>4.59)	4.6 (1.30-16.40)	0.018
AKI	30.4 (5.98-154)	< 0.001
СКД	265.7 (55.1-1280)	< 0.001
AoC	356.6 (69.9-1811)	< 0.001

Reference category = Male, no comorbidity (according to Charlson index), admission potassium (3.9-4.59), no renal disease.

\*Risk relative to the reference category.

#### SUBGROUP ANALYSIS. AKI AETIOLOGY- UNPUBLISHED DATA

#### **Baseline characteristics**

Patients with ischaemic AKI were older compared to other aetiological groups and this group, had the highest proportion of male patients, 80.5% (Table 15). The septic AKI group had longer lengths of stay, higher admission creatinine and urea and the highest illness severity scores; compared to ischaemic AKI they had greater comorbid burden according to Charlson score. Although the highest mean Charlson score was seen recorded in the unspecified AKI group.

#### Mortality

Mortality rate was highest for patients with AKI of septic aetiology (Table 16). In crude analysis septic AKI had a MRR of death of 1.23 compared to unspecified AKI aetiology. In the adjusted analysis in model I this rose to 1.3 but declined to 0.88 in model II which adjusted for SAPS score. Ischaemic AKI had crude and adjusted MRR of 1.09 and 2.03.

#### **Incidence of CKD and ESRD**

CKD Incidence did not differ significantly between aetiology in adjusted or crude analysis (Table 16). Only three patients developed ESRD of those with ischemic AKI. Patients with septic AKI had lower crude and adjusted IRR for ESRD compared to patients with an unspecified cause.

Baseline	AKI Aetiology				
Characteristics	Unspecified N= 3599	Septic N= 1597	Р	Ischaemic N=77	Р
Age (years)	70 (61-78)	70 (60-78)	0.129	74 (67-78)	0.024
ICU stay (hours)	54 (24-141)	116 (39-283)	<0.001	104 (48-257)	<0.001
Female N (%)	1374 (38·2)	697 (43·6)	<0.001	15 (19·5)	<0.001
Highest Creatinine (μmol/l)	275 (165-457)	239 (164-371)	<0.001	179 (132-246)	<0.001
Highest Urea (mmol/L)	18 (10-29)	17 (12-24)	0.530	12 (10-18)	0.360
Apache II score	24 (19-31)	27 (22-33)	<0.001	20 (18-29)	0.211
SAPS II score	52 (40-67)	60 (47-75)	<0.001	55 (39-65)	0.789
SAPS III score	66 (57-75)	71 (63-81)	<0.001	58·5 (52-70)	0.047
Charlson score * (SD)	2·7 (2·49)	2·55 (2·50)	0.008	1·83 (1·64)	0.002
Comorbidity N (%)					
Myocardial infarction	719(20.0)	242(15.2)	<0.001	25(32.5)	0.007
<b>Congestive heart failure</b>	953(26.5)	353(22.1)	<0.001	18(23.4)	0.603
Peripheral vascular disease	499(13.9)	140(8.8)	<0.001	65(84.4)	<0.001
Cerebral vascular disease	580(16.1)	212(13.3)	0.005	16(20.8)	0.274
COPD	547(15.2)	249(15.6)	0.738	12(15.6)	0.873
Liver disease	231(6.4)	73 (4.6)	0.009	0 (0)	0.014
Diabetes (uncomplicated)	988 (27.5)	372 (23.3)	0.002	12 (15.6)	0.020
Diabetes complicated	373 (10.3)	144 (9.2)	0.145	6 (7.8)	0.572
Cancer	830 (23.1)	423 (26.5)	0.008	9 (11.7)	0.019

Table 15. Baseline characteristics of de novo AKI patients according to aetiology.

Values are median (IQR), if not otherwise stated, or n (%).

\*Charlson score is not age adjusted

Table 16. Mul	tivariate	Poisson	regression	primary	and	secondary	outcomes	according to
AKI aetiology								

Group	Patients (N)	Events (N)	Person- years	Event rate/ person-year (95% CI)	Crude Relative risk (95% CI)	Adjusted Relative ris (95% CI)	k
A. Primary outc	ome death.				MRR	MRR	MRR
						Model 1*	Model 2#
Unspecified Aetiology	3599	1966	$2.4 \text{ x} 10^5$	0·364 (0·348-0·381)	1	1	1
Septic AKI	1597	932	$2 \cdot 1 \times 10^3$	0.449	1.23	1.3	0.88
				(0.421 - 0.479)	$(1 \cdot 14 - 1 \cdot 33)$	$(1 \cdot 20 - 1 \cdot 41)$	(0.79-0.99)
Ischaemic AKI	77	45	113	0.396	1.09	0.811	2.03
				(0.29 - 0.53)	(0.81 - 1.46)	(0.59 - 1.10)	(1.39-2.97)
B. Secondary outcome CKD					IRR	IRR Model 3†	
Unspecified aetiology	3599	143	$5 \cdot 0 \times 10^3$	0·028 (0·024-0·033)	1	1	
Septic AKI	1597	47	$2 \cdot 0 \times 10^3$	0·024 (0·018-0031)	0.84 (0.61-1.17)	0·90 (0·65-1·25)	
Ischaemic AKI	77	3	99.6	0·030 (0·01-0·093)	1.06 (0.34-3.33)	0.6 (0.19- 2.03)	
C. Secondary outcome ESRD					IRR	IRR Model 3†	
Unspecified aetiology	3599	51	$5 \cdot 3 \times 10^3$	0·0096 (0·007-0·012)	1	1	
Septic AKI	1597	11	$2 \cdot 1 \ge 10^3$	0·0053 (0·003-0·009)	0·55 (0·29-1·06)	0·57 (0·29-1·1)	
Ischaemic AKI	77	3	110	0.027 (0.009-0.085)	2·84 (0·89-9·1)	2·1 (0·6-7·8)	

\*Model 1 Adjusted for diabetes, peripheral vascular disease, gender, age, myocardial infarction, and emergency surgery #Model 2 Adjusted for diabetes, peripheral vascular disease, gender, myocardial infarction, emergency surgery and SAPS3

\*Model 3 adjusted for diabetes, peripheral vascular disease, gender, age, myocardial infarction and emergency surgery-

## **STUDY III**

The incidence of AKI was 41.4% in the ICU cohort of 1869. Among AKI patients, ICU mortality was 11.1%; 315 patients with exposure to AKI on ICU were recruited, 41 were lost to follow-up. Follow-up occurred at a median time of 101.5 days (IQR 89.5-126).

#### **Baseline characteristics**

Baseline characteristics of recruited AKI patients are shown in Table 17.In this AKI cohort, 36.9% fulfilled RIFLE F criteria. Baseline creatinine was measured in 53.3%. The recruited AKI group differed from the non-recruited AKI group (which included AKI patients who died on ICU) in having shorter median lengths of stay, lower median daily diuresis and a smaller proportion received invasive ventilation.

#### Incidence of CKD

Median follow-up creatinine was 76umol/l (IQR 59-96) cystatin C was available in 211 patients with a median of 1.33mg/l (IQR 1.09-1.73). Lund-Malmö formula gave the lowest median GFR estimate of the creatinine-based equations and is nearer to the cystatin C mean GFR (74.6 and 51.4mL/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup>) (Table 18). Estimates obtained using the composite cystatin C and creatinine formula (64.5mL/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup>) lie in between those obtained from individual markers.

Criteria for *KDIGO* CKD stage 3 or greater, were fulfilled by 63.7% of patients according to cystatin C-based estimates, 30.8% using L-M and 25.8% according to both MDRD and CKD-EPI creatinine-based formulae (Table 19). The combined equation identified 42.2% of patients as having CKD.

#### Incidence and predictors of AKD

In this study, 18.9% fulfilled AKD criteria at three months. The probability of AKD increased with increasing cystatin C value, and female gender (Table 20).

#### **Predictors of CKD**:

CKD diagnosis based on cystatin C eGFR was associated with elevated discharge cystatin C level, older age and pre-morbid diabetes (Table 21). The risk of developing CKD according to creatinine eGFR in both logistic regression models was associated with increasing age and female gender (Table 22). Model I, included discharge cystatin C and performed slightly better when assessed using Somers's d, AIC and BIC than model II, which instead included discharge creatinine. Univariate sensitivity analysis showed that the likelihood of diagnosis with CKD according to cystatin C and the likelihood of AKD increased significantly if known baseline creatinine was used rather than estimated baseline, this effect disappeared in multivariate analysis.

#### Mortality

Overall one-year mortality for all AKI patients was 28.2%, and in recruited AKI patients alive at three months, it was 9.8% (Table 23). Mortality increased linearly with RIFLE grade (Table 24). The two-year mortality for patients classified as AKD was 16.7% versus 11.2% without AKD, P=0.277.

#### Mortality according to CKD classification.

No statistically significant differences were seen between patients classified as having CKD according to each biomarker and those without CKD. Neither did mortality differ between those identified as CKD by creatinine or by cystatin C; nor did mortality vary according to AKD status.

<b>Baseline Characteristics of</b>	<b>i</b>	Maximum R	IFLE level attai	ned N (%)
All recruited AKI-patients (315)		Risk	Injury	Failure
Median values		118 (37.5)	80 (25.4)	117 (37.1)
Median age (years)	64	65	63	63
IQR	(52-72)	(50-72)	(52-73)	(53-72)
Sex, female N (%)	128 (40.6)	47 (39.8)	34 (42.5)	47 (40.2)
Median length of stay days,	6	5	4.5	8
(IQR)	(3-12)	(3-10)	(3-9)	(4-16)
SAPS 2 score,	48	45	44	56
(IQR)	(37-64)	(36-57)	(32-60)	(41-72)
Invasive ventilation, N (%)	126 (40)	56 (47.5)	23 (28.8)	47 (40.2)
Dialysis on ICU, N (%)	71 (22.5)	0 (0)	0 (0)	71 (60.7)
Minimum daily diuresis (ml)	770	988	785	770
(IQR)	(365-1418)	(502-1676)	(465-1580)	(365-1417)
Maximum Urea (mmol/l)	15.3	9.1	14.0	24.4
(IQR)	(8.7-24.8)	(6.4-15.6)	(8.5-20.2)	(17.4-32.4)
Baseline Creatinine				
N measured (%)	168 (53.3)	71 (60.1)	46 (57.5)	51 (44)
Measured (umol/l)	64	63	65.5	66
IQR.)	(49-75)	(43-72)	(50-76)	(55-81)
Estimated (MDRD <sup>*</sup> ) (umol/)	88	88	88	88
(IQR) N = 146	(/1-9/)	(/1-94)	(/1-9/)	(/1-9/)
Admission Creatinine (umol/l) (IQR)	135	(77, 120)	135.5	241
Maximum Creatining (umal/l) (IOP)	(106-205)	(//-130)	(95-1//)	(149-320)
Maximum Creatinine (umoi/i) (IQR)	(123,260)	(04, 130)	(144, 206)	(231 378)
Last ICU Creatining (umol/l)	104	77.5	102	136
(IOR)	(71-149)	(59-116)	(74-157)	(96-211)
Admission cystatin C (mg/l)	1.58	1.19	1.37	2.36
(IQR)	(1.1-2.28)	(0.87-1.58)	(1.02 - 1.80)	(1.73-2.91)
Maximum cystatin C (mg/l)	2.12	1.50	2.12	3.18
(IQR)	(1.42-2.98)	(1.16-2.02)	(1.58-2.51)	(2.44-3.73)
Last ICU cystatin C	1.63	1.31	1.62	2.16
(mg/l) (IQR)	(1.2-2.2)	(1.04-1.70)	(1.25-2.12)	(1.59-2.73)
Discharge Creatinine/ cystatin ratio (IQR)	7.1	6.8	7.0	7.3
	(5.3-9.2)	(2.9-14.8)	(3.1-14.5)	(5.4-10.0)
Comorbidity N (%)				
COPD	48 (15.3)	22(18.0)	12 (14.6)	19 (15.3)
Diabetes Mellitus I & II	59 (18.8)	16 (13.1)	17 (20.7)	30 (24.2)
Cardiovascular disease	105 (33.4)	46 (39.0)	24 (30.0)	35 (30.2)
Hypertension	138 (44.0)	53 (44.9)	34 (42.5)	51 (44.0)
Liver failure	10 (3.2)	1 (0.9)	3 (3.8)	6 (5.2)
Haematological malignancy	20 (6.4)	5 (4.3)	7 (8.8)	8 (6.9)
Other malignancies	94(30)	44 (37.3)	25 (31.3)	25 (21.5)
Heart failure	40 (12.8)	14 (11.9)	14(17.7)	12 (10.3)

Table 17. Base characteristics of recruited patients

<sup>a</sup>=MDRD based estimate

Table 18. GFR estimates according to Creatinine and Cystatin-C equations.

N= 201	Median	IQR.	Minimum	Maximum	P Compared to
$(mL/min/1.73m^2)$					L-M <sup>a</sup> estimate
Lund-Malmö	74.6	55.9-94.3	18.5	132.2	Reference
MDRD <sup>a</sup>	81.6	58.6-106.8	7.0	225.2	< 0.001
CKD-EPI-Cr	86.0	59.6-101.4	6.6	139.6	< 0.001
CKD-EPI-Cy	51.4	35.8-69.9	9.1	138.3	< 0.001
CKD-EPI-Cr- Cy	64.5	46.7-83.5	7.28	137.5	< 0.001

N= 201	GFR Estimating formula						
11-201	Creatinine	Based formul	lae				
KDOOI	L-M <sup>a</sup>	MDRD <sup>a</sup>	CKD-EPI	CKD-EPI	Combined CKD-EPI		
CKD stage				Cystatin C	Creatinine & Cystatin C		
	N (%)						
GFR >90 *	61 (30.4)	80 (39.8)	86 (42.8)	28 (13.9)	42 (20.9)		
GFR 60-90*	78 (38.8)	69 (34.3)	63 (31.3)	45 (22.4)	74 (36.8)		
3	55 (27.4)	45 (22.4)	44 (21.9)	97 (48.3)	71 (35.3)		
4	7 (3.5)	6 (3.0)	7 (3.48)	24 (11.9)	12 (6.0)		
5	0 (0)	1 (0.5)	1 (0.5)	7 (3.5)	2 (1.0)		
CKD Stage 3,4 5	62 (30.8)	52 (25.8)	52 (25.8)	128 (63.7)	85 (42.2)		

Table 19. KDOQI CKD stage according to creatinine and cystatin-C based equations.

a Lund-Malmö formula

b MDRD = Modified Diet in Renal Disease formula.

\*no urinalysis available



**Figure 10.** Categorisation of patients by CKD group at follow-up according to the method of GFR estimation. N= 201 (Follow-up 2-7 months).

Table 20. Logistic regression model; the risk of AKD at three-month follow-	up
---	----

Probability of AKD at follow up.						
Covariate	Odds ratio (95% CI)	Р				
Discharge Cystatin C (mg/l)						
0-2	1.0 (ref)					
2-3	1.5 (0.74-3.15)	0.248				
>3	3.1 (1.01-9.48)	0.047*				
Gender						
Male	1.0 ref					
Female	2.1 (1.05-4.07)	0.034*				

Table 21. Logistic regression model, the probability of CKD according to Cystatin-C based GFR estimate. Probability of CKD according to CKD-EPI cystatin C-based eGFR

$< 60 \text{ml/min}/1.73 \text{m}^2$ at follow up.						
Covariate	Odds ratio (95% CI)	Р				
Discharge Cystatin C (mg/l)						
0-2	1.0 (ref)					
2-3	3.2 (1.4-7.1)	0.005*				
>3	7.8 (2.4-25.3)	0.011*				
Age (years) (25 centile distribution)		I				
<52	1.0 (ref)					
52-64	5.8 (1.9-17.9)	0.002*				
64 -72	12.3 (4.1-37.4)	<0.001 *				
>72	54.7 (14.2-211)	<0.001 *				
Comorbidity						
No diabetes	1.0 ref					
Diabetes I & II	2.8 (1.1-8.2)	0.042				

Table 22. Logistic regression models. Kisk of CKD based on Creatinine eGFR.
---

Probability of CKD according to MDKD creatinine-based eGFR								
< 60ml/min/1.73m <sup>2</sup> at follow-up.								
Covariate	Model 1		Model 2					
	Odds ratio (95%	Р	Odds ratio (95%	Р				
	CI)		CI)					
Discharge Cystatin C(mg/l)								
0-2	1.0 (ref)							
2-3	2.3 (1.1-4.8)	<0.031*						
>3	4.6 (1.4-15.2)	<0.013 *						
Discharge Creatinine (umol/l)								
<100			1.0 (ref)					
100-200			2.3 (1.1-4.7)	0.025*				
200-300			2.9 (1.0-8.2)	0.050				
>300			4.7 (0.5-44.4)	0.179				
Age (years) (25 centile distribution)								
<52	1.0 (ref)		1.0 (ref)					
52-64	1.9 (0.5-8.6)	0.363	2.2 (0.5–9.9)	0.293				
64 -72	8.0 (2.1-30.9)	0.003*	8.8 (2.1-34.8)	0.002*				
>72	11.8 (2.9-30.9)	<0.001 *	14.1 (3.6-55.1)	<0.001*				
Gender								
Male	1.0 (ref)		1.0 (ref)					
Female	3.0(1.5-6.1)	0.002*	3.4 (1.7-6.9)	0.001*				

#### Deschability of CKD

Table 23. Kaplan Meier mortality estimates for ICU cohort

Time after	All	No AKI	AKI not	AKI recruited	CKD	All AKI
admission			recruited			
(days)	N=1869	N=1035	N=459	N=315	N= 60	N=774
30	14.2	10.4	31.8	0.0	20.0	18.8
90	17.0	13.0	36.6	0.32	25.0	21.8
360	22.2	16.6	40.7	9.8	40.0	28.2
730	25.4	18.7	42.5	17.0	55.0	32.1
Р		< 0.001	< 0.001	0.282	< 0.001	< 0.001
vs no AKI						

NB. AKI not recruited included AKI-patients who died on ICU or before follow-up

Table 24. Mortality estimates according to RIFLE grade for all AKI patients in the ICU cohort.

Time after admission	Max RIFLE Grade all AKI patients in the ICU cohort					
(days)	Risk	Injury	Failure			
· • ·	N=420	N= 143	N=262			
30	12.4	22.4	27.1			
90	15.3	25.9	30.5			
360	21.4	31.5	38.9			
730	25.8	36.5	44.8			
Р		vs Risk 0.007	vs Risk < 0.001			

## STUDY IV

In the primary analysis, we studied 23 patients in whom both endogenous biomarkers and Iohexol were measured at nine-months. In secondary analysis, we studied 43 patients where both creatinine and cystatin-C were available. Lack of availability of research staff to oversee nine-month follow-up, meant Iohexol, and both biomarkers were not measured in all patients. Median follow-up time was 224 days (IQR 196-301).

## **Baseline characteristics**

The nine-month follow-up cohort had a median age of 66 years, and 34.9% were female (Table 25). They differed significantly from all other AKI survivors recruited at discharge in having a lower median daily diuresis, maximum ICU and discharge creatinine, and cystatin C values were all significantly higher (p=<0.05). 20.9% had pre-existing CKD.

#### Nine-month follow-up

Median values of creatinine and cystatin C taken at each time-point are detailed in Table 26 and Figure 12. Median creatinine did not statistically differ between discharge and three-months post-ICU (P=0.126) nor between three and nine-months (P=0.522). Median cystatin C decreased significantly from discharge to three-months (P<0.000) and diminished again from three and nine-months (P=0.017).

EGFR was under 60ml/min/1.73m2 in 52% of patients when estimated using creatinine derived formulae (CKD-EPI and Lund-Malmö equations), in 82% using cystatin C, in 56% with the combined formula and 69.6% when measured using Iohexol (Table 27). Figure 11 displays a boxplot of eGFR and measured Iohexol GFR (mGFR) values obtained at three and nine-months in the 23 patients with all measured biomarkers.

#### Comparison of creatinine and cystatin C formula in estimating measured GFR.

Compared to Iohexol GFR, the creatinine derived formulae CKD-EPI, and L-M tended to overestimate Iohexol GFR as displayed in Bland-Altman plots Figure 13. Variation between CKD-EPI and Iohexol was most pronounced at higher GFR whereas with L-M the difference was constant over the range of observed values. Cystatin C tended to underestimate Iohexol mGFR, and the difference between the two measures was greatest at high measured filtration rates. The composite formula underestimated Iohexol GFR at the lowest and the highest values.

#### Performance characteristics of biomarkers in estimating Iohexol mGFR

The composite formula performed better at estimating Iohexol mGFR than other formulae, displaying the lowest level of bias, the highest level of precision and greatest accuracy (87% p30) detailed in Table 28. Lund-Malmö and CKD-EPI creatinine eGFR demonstrated a high degree of accuracy (82.6%). Cystatin C was least accurate (60.8%) and underestimated eGFR particularly at higher GFR values.

ROC analysis showed creatinine and cystatin C to have very high sensitivity and specificity to 4 point Iohexol measurement at GFR threshold 60ml/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> displayed in Figure 14. Creatinine yielded an (AUC) of 0.938, cystatin C 0.910 and the composite CKD-EPI-cr-cy an area of 0.955.

The greatest concordance with Iohexol measurement at nine months was seen with the composite creatinine and cystatin C formula and the least observed with cystatin C formula (0.81, CI 0.64-0.95).

#### Secondary analysis: concordance between GFR estimates

In 43 patients, concordance increased between creatinine (L-M) and cystatin C based eGFR from 0.28 (CI 0.05-0.50) to 0.48 (CI 0.31-0.65) at three months and to 0.63 (CI 0.48.-0.76) at nine months (Table 29). The analysis was repeated using data from the source AKI population of patients recruited at discharge (Table 30). Patients contributed data if both biomarkers were analysed at any of the time points between discharge and nine-month (336 at discharge, 51 at 9-months). We included out-patient data taken outside of the study at nine months. A similar pattern of increasing concordance was observed being 0.49 at discharge and 0.65 at nine-month follow-up.

Inter-rater agreement at nine months was greatest between Iohexol and creatinine (MDRD formula) being 68% (kappa 0.54) (Table 30). Cystatin C and combined CKD-EPI-Cr-Cy both had an observed agreement of 60 when compared to Iohexol with kappa values of 0.38 and 0.43 respectively.

#### Creatinine concentration at nine months.

All nine-month creatinine values available from patients originally recruited to the "Excrete" study were analysed. These included values from 99 patients with (some of whom were excluded from main analysis because cystatin C was not concurrently taken) and 71 without renal dysfunction at three-month follow-up (lab data collated from outpatient visits). Patients with CKD were excluded. In total, nine-month creatinine was available in 67.1% of the three-month follow-up attendees and median creatinine between three and nine months was statistically unchanged P=0.178. In total 28.7% had eGFR under 60ml/min/1.73<sup>2</sup> at 9-months according to CKD-EPI creatinine.

<b>Baseline characteristics</b>	Patients fo	llowed to	All other	Р	
(Median unless stated	nine-montl	hs $N = 43$	recruited at		
otherwise)			N =293		
N=336	Median	IQR	Median	IQR	
Age (years)	66	56-73	64	52-72	0.220
Sex, female N (%)	15	34.9	119	40.6	0.509
Median length of stay days,	5	3-11	6	3-12	0.581
SAPS 2 score	51	42-66	47.5	(37-63)	0.074
Invasive ventilation, N (%)	18	41.8	25	39.9	0.868
Dialysis on ICU, N (%)	13	30.2	68	23.2	0.341
Minimum daily diuresis(ml)	500	260-975	791	370-1510	0.026
Maximum Urea (mmol/l)	19.5	10.6-30.8	15.6	8.45-25.2	0.092
Baseline creatinine					
Measured, N (%) per group	29	67.4	156	53.2	0.058
Baseline creatinine unioi/1	86.0	64-97	72	64-88	0.101
Admission creatinine (umol/l)	185	120-273	135	106-209	0.054
Maximum creatinine (umol/l)	197	156-323	161	123-262	0.023
Maximum RIFLE Grade ICU	3	1-3	2	1-3	0.027
Last ICU creatinine (umol/l)	138	107-188	102	70-152	0.003
Admission cystatin-C (mg/l)	1.95	1.35-2.56	1.57	1.08-2.28	0.010
Maximum cystatin-C (mg/l)	2.57	1.87-3.39	2.12	1.41-3.04	0.018
last ICU cystatin-C (mg/l)	2.14	1.64-2.56	1.61	1.2-2.2	0.001
Comorbidities	Ν	%	Ν	%	
COPD	8	18.6	45	15.4	0.654
Diabetes Mellitus I & II	9	20.9	57	19.5	0.838
Cardiovascular disease	11	25.6	103	35.3	0.232
Hypertension	25	58.1	127	43.5	0.100
Liver failure	4	9.3	7	2.4	0.040
Haematological malignancy	6	14.0	18	6.2	0.103
Other malignancies	12	27.9	89	30.5	0.859
Heart failure	4	9.3	41	14.1	0.480
Chronic Kidney Disease	9	20.9	12	4.1	< 0.001

Table 25. Baseline characteristics of patients in study IV.

Measurement time	Variable	Median	IQR	Equation	Median GFR ml/min /1.73m <sup>2</sup>	IQR	% GFR <60*
	Creatinine	77	61-110	L-M	69.0	52.6-89.3	31.0
	measured (umol/l)			CKD-EPI	76.9	69.2-94.6	18.6
Baseline	Estimated (MDRD)	88	71-97	L-M	67.3	61.6-69.6	21.4
				CKD-EPI	74.2	70.2-77.0	0
	Creatinine (umol/l)	138	107-188	L-M	40.3	33-61	74.4
Discharge				CKD-EPI	41.1	31.2-57.1	37.2
8	Cystatin-C (mg/l)	2.14	1.64-2.56		25.7	20.4-40.3	90.7
	Combined formula				46.1	41.6-61.2	74.4
Three-month follow-up	Creatinine (umol/l)	105	83-163	L-M	52.7	35.7-77.8	55.8
				CKD-EPI	55.8	32.7-87.3	53.5
	Cystatin-C (mg/l)	1.81	1.42-2.69		32.8	19.7-48.6	93
	combined formula				42.4	24.6-62.3	72.1
	Creatinine (umol/l)	111	81-148	L-M	52.2	41.7-68.9	62.8
Nine-month				CKD-EPI	53.1	40.8-76.4	62.8
follow-up	Cystatin-C (mg/l)	1.73	1.34-2.45		34.1	20.9-53.6	90.7
1	Combined formula				39.8	27.0-62.3	67.4

Table 26. Biomarker values and GFR estimates from baseline to nine-month control.

L-M =Lund-Malmö formula

1000 27.01 K optimized and 1000 Kor more k optimized $2.2$	Table 27.	GFR	estimates	and	Iohexol	mGFR	at 9	months	N=23
--	-----------	-----	-----------	-----	---------	------	------	--------	------

GFR method	Median GFR	IQR	%GFR <60
	ml/min/1.73m2		
CKD-EPI Creatinine	57.4	44.9-89.5	52%
Lund-Malmö Creatinine	54.8	42.5-77.5	52%
CKD-EPI cystatin-C	46.2	28.8-54.7	82.6%
CKD-EPI combined formula	53.5	36.2-69.8	56.2%
Iohexol	53	40.0-62.0	69.6%



Figure 11. GFR estimates at three and nine months.



Figure 12. Mean Creatinine and Cystatin C values over study time, stratified by maximum ICU value for each biomarker. Includes all values obtained with-in the study at each time point.



Figure 13. Bland-Altman plots showing difference between estimated GFR according to a) creatinine CKD-EPI, b) creatinine Lund-Malmö formula, c) cystatin-C CKD-EPI formula, d) combined CKD-EPI Cr-Cy formula and Iohexol and measured 4 point Iohexol GFR.

Performance	Performance measure		GFR estimator vs Iohexol						
GFR =ml/min	/1.73m <sup>2</sup>	creatinine		cystatin-C CKD-EPI	Combined CKD-EPI-				
		CKD-EPI	KD-EPI Lund-Malmö		Cr-Cy				
Bias	Median Absolute difference	8.8	5.6	-8.6	-3.4				
	95% CI	0.98-12.1	-0,39-11.43	-15.6-3.4	-6.1-2.5				
	Median Relative difference (%)	14.7	11.6	22.8	-13.1				
	95% CI	4.3-25.3	6.5-21.1	16.8-32-7	7.0-19.6				
Precision	IQR range	-0.1-14.8	-1.7-19.1	-16-0-2.4	-9.3-1.1				
	IQR Absolute difference	14.9	20.8	18.4	10.4				
	IQR range	3.2-26.3	4.6-22.9	11.5-33.8	4.5-21.9				
	IQR relative difference (%)	23.1	18.3	22.3	17.4				
	Sign test bias=0	0.035	0.210	0.0026	0.0347				
	Sign test relative diff= 0	0.000	0.000	< 0.001	< 0.001				
Accuracy	P30%	82.6	82.6	60.8	87.0				
	CI	61.3-95.1	61.2-95.1	38.5-80.3	66.4-97.2				

# Table 28. Performance of GFR estimators.

Table 29. Concordance between biomarker pairs from discharge to nine-month follow-up.

Time	EGFR Variable	EGFR Variable	N	Concordance coefficient (ci)	Mean difference	95% limits of agreement
Discharge	CKD-EPI Creatinine	L_M Creatinine	43	0.85 (0.76-0.93)) *	-1.6	-32.3-28.9
	CKD-EPI Creatinine	CKD-EPI Cystatin c	43	0.37 (0.15-0.59)	15.1	-39.1-69.4
	CKD-EPI Cystatin c	L_M Creatinine	43	0.28 (0.05-0.50))	-16.9	-71.2-37.5
Three- month	CKD-EPI Creatinine	L_M Creatinine	43	0.82 (0.73-0.92)	1.4	-32.1.0-34.8
follow-up	CKD-EPI Creatinine	CKD-epi Cystatin c	43	0.55(0.41-0.70)	22.9	-12.4-58.2
	CKD-epi Cystatin C	L_M Creatinine	43	0.48 (0.31-0.65)	-21.7	-58.6-15.3
Nine-month follow-up	CKD-EPI Creatinine	L_M Creatinine	43	0.94 (0.91-0.97)	1.6	-16.9-20.1
	CKD-EPI Creatinine	CKD-EPI Cystatin c	43	0.63 (0.50-0.76))	20.3	-11.3-51.9
	CKD-EPI Cystatin c	L_M Creatinine	43	0.63 (0.48-0.76)	-18.7	-47.8-10.3
Versus	CKD-Epi Creatinine	Iohexol	23	0.85 (0.75-0.95)	9.7	-14.4-33.8
Iohexol	L_M Creatinine	Iohexol	23	0.86 (0.75-0.96)	7.3	-16.2-30.7
	CKD-Epi Cystatin C	Iohexol	23	0.81 (0.64-0.95)	-9.0	-35.5-17.4
	Joint CKD- Epi Cr-Cy	Iohexol	23	0.90 (0.83-0.98)	-0.8	-23.9-22.6





Table 30. Inter-rater agreement in classifying patients according to CKD group in AKI patients followed at nine months using Kappa.

GFR	MDRD			cystatin-0	2		Iohexol		
Method									
	Agreeme	nt %							
	Observed	Expected	Kappa	Observed	Expected	Kappa	Observed	Expected	Kappa
Lund Malmo	84.0	31.5	0.77	48.0	29.6	0.26	64.0	32.3	0.46
CKD-EPI	52.0	27.0	0.34				60.0	35.0	0.38
cystatin-C									
Combined CKD-							60	27.8	0.43
EPI creatinine &									
cystatin-C									
Iohexol	68.0	29.4	0.54						

# **CHAPTER 4. DISCUSSION**

## SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

- One year mortality from severe AKI was 49% in the Swedish ICU population.
- Compared to patients without AKI, AKI was independently associated with:
  - A two fold increased risk of death.
  - A 7 and 22 times elevated risk of developing CKD and ESRD respectively.
- Patients with pre-existing CKD and AoC had respectively a 96 and 259 times higher adjusted risk of progression to ESRD after ICU, compared to the no renal disease group.
- Risk factors associated with developing ESRD after ICU were: prexisting CKD, AKI, admission potassium above 4.6umol/l and congestive cardiac failure.
- Renal dysfunction among AKI survivors was common three months after ICU discharge. Its incidence varied depending on measurement method from 26% using creatinine (CKD-EPI) to 64% if cystatin C based eGFR was used.
- Discharge cystatin C was as good as discharge creatinine at predicting three-month creatinine values.
- At nine months the combined creatinine and cystatin C formula best predicted Iohexol mGFR. Creatinine derived formulae overestimated but were more accurate than cystatin C derived equations at estimating GFR.
- Concordance between creatinine and cystatin C eGFR increased between discharge and nine-month follow-up.

## **EVALUATION OF VALIDITY**

Prior to interpretation of this thesis' findings, an evaluation of the validity of the methods and results should be conducted. **Optimal study design** is fundamental to attaining valid results and we shall consider whether the best possible designs were chosen to answer the research questions? All studies were cohort in design, i.e. these studies were observational, exposure to AKI was naturally assigned and outcomes were followed prospectively by investigators. In Studies I and II, the cohort method allowed us to examine an extremely large population over an extended time and to study relatively common outcomes (death, CKD and ESRD). Studies III and IV were prospective cohort studies and study IV was a nested cohort, where patients were nestled within the group initially recruited to the "Excrete" study. The outcomes, renal function and death were observed after ICU discharge. The two latter studies could have been improved by the presence of a control group consisting of non-AKI ICU survivors. The cohort designs were otherwise, appropriate to address the research questions.

**Internal validity** may be assessed by considering whether these results have correctly measured the associations between exposure to AKI and outcome in the groups studied. Systematic and random errors shall be considered. **Systematic error** is the consistent deviation of measurements away from the true values. For example, the use of an incorrectly calibrated creatinine assay could consistently overestimate presence of AKI in a population. **Bias** is a form of systematic error, that may lead to an inaccurate estimation of the association between an exposure and an outcome. Selection bias may occur if subjects included in a study differ systematically from those excluded; while information bias may be present if the manner in which data on exposure is obtained differs between groups.

**Studies I & II**. On excitedly receiving the SIR database and beginning to browse the vast content within, it became clear that diagnosis codes (AKI), intervention codes (CRRT and IHD) and laboratory data, including creatinine, were under-reported or missing. We could not distinguish all patients with AKI by diagnosis codes and describe their AKI grade. Instead, we decided to identify as many patients with severe AKI as possible by using a combination of codes and creatinine values detailed in methods. Other patients with AKI, particularly mild cases, who were not coded, undoubtedly exist in the non-AKI group therefore some degree of misclassification cannot be excluded. Recognition that we were not able to identify all cases of AKI in the cohort meant we did not attempt to describe overall AKI incidence. Similarly, in paper II CKD diagnoses prior to and post ICU are likely to be under-reported and those with the most severe disease may be more likely to have the diagnosis assigned. There was in principle no loss to follow-up in these studies because mortality and renal outcomes were traceable in the comprehensive national databases.

**Study III.** Patient selection was by convenience sampling at discharge. Recruitment did not occur at times when research staff were unavailable such as weekends. There is some evidence to suggest that weekend discharge may be associated with increased mortality; for this reason the existence of selection bias cannot be excluded<sup>152,153</sup>. We suggest that the absence of research staff at other times ought to have occurred on a random basis and should not be associated with outcome. We were indeed able to compare baseline characteristics for selected and non-selected groups by cross matching the study cohort with the entire ICU database. When baseline creatinine was absent it was estimated using the eGFR 75 approach as recommended by the ADQI group, we used the MDRD formula<sup>7</sup>. This method may introduce bias by categorising patients with undiagnosed pre-existing CKD as having AKI, thus incidence of AKI will be overestimated an incorrect estimation of outcome could occur<sup>154</sup>. Our sensitivity analysis, though found that use of known baseline creatinine measurements rather than estimated values was not independently associated with likelihood of subsequent diagnosis of CKD or AKD.

A degree of loss to follow-up occurred in both **study III and IV**. Patients who did not attend are likely to have differed from those who did, therefore selection bias may exist. However, there was no loss to follow-up pertaining to the outcomes, death and ESRD because these were available in national registers. Loss to nine-month follow-up was encountered in **study IV** due partly to patient factors, which included dementia, substance abuse and feeling too unwell to attend and partly to logistical difficulties. Research staff shortages meant that some GFR estimations and measurements were missed by ordinary staff at follow-up clinics. This led to data loss which ought to have occurred at random. These limitations mean than in paper IV, we do not report the incidence of continuing renal dysfunction at 9 months.

**Confounding**: Could other factors which were not intermediate steps in the causal pathway account for the association seen between AKI and mortality or the development of CKD? Randomisation is intended to remove differences between the groups being investigated. In cohort studies, randomisation is not possible and one must attempt to deal with confounders in patient selection and in analysis. We attempted to minimise the effect of confounding by a priori, choosing covariates known or likely to influence the association between AKI and our outcomes of interest. Such factors included age, disease severity and comorbidities, we controlled for these potential confounders in regression models. The possibility of residual (unknown) confounding may though still remain.

## **External validity**

Can we generalise our results and make inference about other ICU populations? In studies I and II, the sample cohort was obtained from the extremely large SIR database which covered 90% of the Swedish ICU population at the time. Generalisability to the source population should be very good. These results should also be broadly applicable to other countries with similar health care systems and among patients with comparable comorbid burdens and AKI aetiologies. **Studies III and IV** are single centre investigations performed using patients from a general ICU, generalisability is limited by size particularly in study IV.

**Random error** describes the influence of chance upon obtaining a point estimate. Random error exists in all studies, and reflects sampling error, i.e. chance variations occurring due to the sampling group differing from the source population. Random error diminishes with increasing sample size whereas, systematic error does not. Estimation precision is effected by random error and described by p values and confidence intervals (CI).

**P values** evaluate the probability of obtaining the sample data given that null hypothesis is true (no difference in effect between groups exists). A low p value suggests that study data are unlikely if the null hypothesis is true. An arbitrary threshold of 5% (alpha) was specified before each study commenced, as the alpha value under which the null hypothesis would be rejected, as is convention. However, one should be mindful that decisions made on this basis alone can lead to error. **Type I error** occurs when the null hypothesis is incorrectly rejected leading to a falsely positive finding and **type II error** is the act of incorrectly retaining the null hypothesis leading to falsely negative findings.

**Confidence intervals** (CI) reflect uncertainty associated with sampling methods and provide a range of values likely to contain the population measure of interest. Sample size in **studies I and II** mean than the likelihood of random error is low. The generally narrow CI reflects this. In studies **III and IV** smaller sample size means, random error is more likely and CI are wider. Limited sample size precluded some sub analysis. The two cohorts in this thesis, the SIR and excrete databases illustrate the trade-off between the number of study participants and the granularity as well as validity of individual variables.

To summarise validity: Studies I and II may be affected by some misclassification bias but low random error. The size and national nature of the sample mean the study results should be widely generalizable and validity is high. In study III some selection bias may be present. Missing data and loss to follow up, in study IV introduced some information and selection bias. Random error is likely to be higher in studies III and IV than in the first studies due to relatively small cohort size, and this restricts generalisability particularly of study IV. This later study offers a first indication of the relationship between creatinine and cystatin C and their abilities to predict nine month mGFR in AKI survivors and has generated hypotheses that may result in further research.

## **DISCUSSION OF FINDINGS**

Critically ill patients who survive AKI risk long-term complications in terms of increased long-term mortality and renal morbidity. These risks have never before been described or evaluated in the Swedish ICU population.

#### Association between AKI and mortality

In **study I**, AKI mortality was similar to that reported in other Scandinavian research <sup>19,58,65</sup> and somewhat lower than in a Danish cohort and other international investigations including the RENAL study from Australia and New Zealand<sup>51,52,61,76</sup>. One year mortality in **study III**, ranged from 21.4% to 38.9% for RIFLE grades Risk to Failure. This represents a lower AKI mortality than observed in other research. An explanation as to why mortality may be lower in the Swedish and particularly the Stockholm cohort than in studies conducted abroad cannot be obtained from the study data. If permitted to speculate, we postulate that this may be a consequence of a high quality, universally accessible health care system and more specifically may reflect differences in AKI treatment traditions between Sweden and other developed countries. Praxis may differ in terms of choice of RRT modality or anticoagulation use, for example; continuous RRT (CRRT) has for a long time been the modality most often administered in Sweden. Of 32 ICU's reporting to the SWING study (1995-2004), 85.7% used CRRT. This contrasts with practice in some other countries; in the Minnesota Mayo clinics, USA, CRRT was used in 52% of ICU patients requiring RRT between 2007 and 2013<sup>155</sup>.

Use of quantile regression allowed us to describe when deaths in our cohort occurred, we found that 10% of AKI patients died by ICU day one and 30% were dead by 11 days. This result emphasises the huge burden of early mortality associated with AKI.

## Mortality in patients with pre-existing CKD and ESRD.

In **study II** we found patients with CKD prior to ICU admission had the highest mortality of all the groups studied. This underlines the importance of monitoring the progress of CKD patients after ICU discharge. Patients with acute on chronic disease require particular focus in the future. We found mortality for ESRD patients to be lower than for the CKD group. Examination of baseline characteristics of ESRD patients revealed them to be younger and otherwise healthier than other groups. This corroborates evidence from Ostermann and Chans studies discussed in the introduction<sup>106,107</sup>. We conjecture that patients accepted for admission to ICU are a particularly healthy sub-selection of the ESRD group.

## Incidence of CKD and ESRD after AKI.

Study I was conceived when a causal link between AKI and subsequent development of CKD had been proposed but the association was unproven. A lack of long term outcome studies and the absence of consensus on AKI definition meant the association had not been previously studied. This study makes an important contribution in providing evidence of an association. We found the adjusted risk of CKD to be sevenfold and ESRD to be 22 times higher in AKI patients than non-AKI. We may appraise the association between AKI and CKD using the modified Bradford Hill criteria for causality<sup>156</sup>.

- 1. A stong and statistically significant association between AKI and CKD is seen.
- 2. Consistency. Multiple studies (13) summarised in a metanalysis by Coca found an association between AKI to be an independent risk factor in CKD and ESRD.
- 3. Hill proposed that associations are more likely to be causal if they are specific, this criterion has subsequently been criticised as our understanding of causality has

improved over time. AKI causes damage to other organs in addition to long-term renal dysfunction.

- 4. Temporality exists, exposure to AKI precedes CKD development; additionally a bilateral association exists because in patients with pre-existing CKD exposure to AKI can accelerate a decline in GFR and progression to ESRD.
- 5. Biological gradient. A dose response association has been reported both in Chawla's 2011 study and in Cocas metanalysis, where evidence of increasing effect size with rising severity of AKI was seen in 6 studies<sup>163,16</sup>.
- 6. Plausability and coherence. An association between AKI and CKD is biologically plausible as described by the model of maladaptive repair detailed in the thesis' introduction. Pathophysiologically the association is coherent.
- 7. Analogy. In the case of AKI, damage to the kidney undoubtedly occurs and the process of repair or lack thereof may be an analogous mechanism to that of renal function decline in the ageing kidney.

Arguments against this causal model include the assertion that residual confounding may exist, one or several causes may be common to AKI and CKD but remain unrecognised. A further argument is that a link may be due to detection bias, as AKI patients are more likely to be followed-up and renal dysfunction is therefore diagnosed more frequently in this group. On the other hand, follow-up of AKI survivors is notoriously poor being between 8.5-17% in reported studies and CKD diagnoses in register studies are most likely under-reported<sup>130,157,158</sup>.

**In study II** patients with acute on chronic disease on ICU were 259 and CKD patients 96 times more likely to develop ESRD than the group without renal disease. This risk of progression of CKD to ESRD for ICU patients is about 10 times higher than that reported for the natural progression of disease in CKD patients in the community in two studies (detailed in the introduction)<sup>115,116</sup>. Acceleration of CKD and ESRD development has previously been reported<sup>87,97</sup>. Follow-up of CKD and AoC patients after ICU may be particularly beneficial in delaying or hindering disease progression. In the Stockholm region, renal surveillance of CKD patients with GFR 30-60ml/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> is often performed in primary care and specialist nephrological consultation should not be assumed to occur automatically after ICU.

#### Incidence of CKD three-months post ICU discharge.

**Study III** established that renal dysfunction was common three months after AKI on ICU. *If we solely address incidence according to creatinine, CKD is far more common than recorded in our own national registers (studies I and II) where it is under-detected*<sup>159</sup>. It may also be under-diagnosed in the non-AKI population and a control group would have helped quantify this risk and address the assertion that detection bias explains the association between AKI and CKD. CKD incidence may be even higher if the composite equation (with the additional contribution of cystatin C) more correctly estimates GFR, as the results of study IV suggest. Creatinine alone may overestimate mGFR in AKI survivors. Thus, routine use of creatinine alone may result in at risk patients being missed. This study did not demonstrate an increase in two-year mortality associated with having a CKD diagnosis (according to either biomarker) and no difference depending on which biomarker detected CKD. This is likely to be due to lack of power for this analysis, as few deaths occurred in the three-month survivor group and study size was small. A larger, prolonged study is necessary to elucidate whether mortality and morbidity risk differences exist between patients diagnosed with CKD according to each of the endogenous biomarkers.

We applied the newly proposed AKD criteria to the cohort at three months. Incidence was 18.9%. When creatinine CKD criteria (Lund-Malmö equation) were used *at the same time point*, 11.9% more patients were identified as having renal dysfunction. The AKD criteria are modified from those used in RIFLE/KDIGO, which were developed for *diagnosing* AKI, and these may not perform as well in detecting survivors at risk of later renal dysfunction. By applying only, the AKD criteria post AKI, we may risks missing more patients vulnerable to long term renal dysfunction than when using the CKD criteria. We would advocate validation and possible modification of the AKD definition.

## Aetiology and outcome

We found that septic AKI patients were sicker (demonstrated by higher severity scores and increased rates of mechanical ventilation) than the cohort with other AKI aetiologies. The septic AKI group has a longer length of ICU stay and higher mortality with a relative risk ration of 1.23. This is in agreement with other studies of aetiology<sup>27,129</sup>. Septic AKI survivors were shown to have a lower risk of developing ESRD than the non-specific AKI group. This is the first long term follow-up of this subset, but is consistent with early trends in renal recovery seen in studies by Bagshaw, Cruz and Ng<sup>27,125,129,160</sup>. This apparent superior renal recovery in septic AKI, may be due to a competing risk phenomenon or may be a consequence of pathophysiological differences in renal injury mechanisms between aetiologies.

### **Predictive modelling**

In this thesis, predictive models were constructed to identify ICU patients at risk of later renal dysfunction. Generally, modelling may be practically useful in identifying groups of patients at increased risk of a particular outcome and implementing prophylactic measures to prevent the outcome in question or to detect disease at an early stage and thereby institute ameliorating treatment. Predictive models cannot determine whether an individual patient will develop a particular disease but rather identify a person or group as bearing particular risk levels corresponding to particular covariate patterns. In this thesis, the models proposed in **studies II and III** may guide physicians when screening patients at ICU discharge. Our models identified those at increased risk of subsequent renal dysfunction, in whom renal follow-up might be most beneficial. We chose predictors in our models based on prior knowledge of AKI and CKD and current knowledge of pathophysiology of maladaptive repair. Variables were entered in to the models if they were potentially causative (i.e. it was biological plausible that they could cause CKD), other predictors were non-causative such as age and gender but are known to be both associated with CKD risk or with other causative factors.

In study II, we propose a competing model for predicting the development of ESRD among one year survivors of AKI. Covariates predictive of ESRD progression were in order of strength of association: acute on chronic renal disease, CKD AKI, elevated serum potassium and congestive heart failure This predictive model demonstrated an area under the curve of 94% and has a level of discrimination not seen as yet with any single biomarker or combination of biomarkers. Validation of this model in other datasets and populations is necessary. This particular model is complex because determination of ESRD is not a biological "diagnosis", rather it reflects severe renal impairment combined with acceptance to a chronic dialysis program. This means that advanced age and presence of some comorbidities render patients ineligible for ESRD treatment.

We identified risk factors associated with the diagnosis of CKD at 3 months, according to both creatinine and cystatin C in **study III**. The finding that discharge cystatin C was able to predict three-month creatinine at least as well as discharge creatinine is notable. It could

be explained by the confounding effect of muscle mass loss on ICU creatinine levels. Three-month creatinine concentrations may be less likely to be influenced by catabolism and sarcopenia and better reflect renal function than discharge serum concentrations. This assertion is supported by the finding in Paper IV that concordance improved between the two biomarker GFR estimates as time after ICU discharge increased. Conversely, creatinine/cystatin C ratio decreased between discharge and follow-up. This ratio has several applications but in particular has been proposed as a proxy for sarcopenia, for example, it has been demonstrated to distinguish muscle mass loss and disease progression from renal dysfunction in patients with Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis <sup>161</sup>. We might have expected the creatinine/cystatin C ratio to rise after discharge had muscle mass loss had a profound effect on ICU creatinine levels for this group. Additionally, length of stay, was not independently associated with follow-up creatinine or cystatin C suggesting that if catabolism affected creatinine concentrations during admission, this confounding effect on its performance as a renal function marker had diminished by three months.

#### Performance of GFR estimators in AKI survivors, study IV

Endogenous GFR estimators may not perform as well in survivors of AKI with persistent renal dysfunction as in patients at steady state. The performance of the combined equation connotes this formula to be the most useful in AKI survivors. The inaccurate performance of cystatin C was surprising, small study size means this finding could be due to random error but further investigation is warranted. What could cystatin C be signalling? Cystatin C was shown in a community based study in the elderly to predict CKD diagnosis four years later, it was also associated with long term mortality and cardiovascular disease<sup>162</sup>. The association between cystatin C and mortality was demonstrated in Bell's ICU study in patients with and without renal failure<sup>163</sup>. Cystatin C may be conveying a non-renal signal.

It may be meaningful to comment on **nine-month creatinine levels.** Clearly selection (detection) bias exists for values obtained outside the study in patients without three-month renal dysfunction. Tests were likely to have been conducted in response to clinical problems, therefore these patients may be unhealthier than other survivors in this group. Notwithstanding this, only 5.7% of these patients had a creatinine eGFR under 60 and median creatinine for the entire groups was not significantly changed between three and nine months. This data should be treated with caution but may hint that three-month follow-up is a suitable time to assess renal function and that little deterioration on a group level may be expected up to nine-months.

#### **IMPLEMENTATION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES**

AKI has been demonstrated to be strongly associated with subsequent development of CKD and death and admission to ICU has been shown to increase/accelerate renal function deterioration in CKD patients. Nephrological surveillance as discussed in the introduction may ameliorate renal function decline and may improve outcome.

The global prevalence of CKD is increasing, and at present is around 13.4%. The costs of ESRD are prohibitive both economically and in terms of quality of life and morbidity for the patients<sup>164-166</sup>. The number of patients receiving dialysis has risen steadily since its introduction in the USA from 10,000 in 1972 to over 468,000 by 2013<sup>167</sup>. In Sweden 9693 patients were receiving care for ESRD in 2016 (this included around 5700 who had received renal transplants)<sup>168</sup>. The economic burden of ESRD is staggering, according to the United States Renal Data System, the annual cost of haemodialysis treatment per patient is around \$84,550, the costs for peritoneal dialysis and renal transplant are somewhat lower (\$69,910 and \$29,920)<sup>167</sup>. The total annual expenditure on ESRD treatment in the United States amounts to 30.9 billion dollars<sup>167</sup>. These figures include the cost of an average 40 days in hospital per year, per patient<sup>169</sup>.

ESRD incidence in Sweden is at present stable, but improved survival, means prevalence is increasing. Mortality has decreased from 30% in 1991 to 18.2% for patients with intermittent haemodialysis in 2016<sup>168</sup>. The contribution of AKI to this growing health care problem is important and reducing the incidence of CKD and slowing the rate of progression is paramount. Furthermore, a number of CKD treatments are under development. These include anti-fibrotic therapies, cell proliferation promoters and immune mediator modulators<sup>170,171</sup>. These novel interventions may also have benefice in modifying prognosis for AKI survivors. This thesis may thus serve to identify those patients these treatments may most help.

Interestingly, a recent study performed using data from the Swedish renal register, demonstrated that fast initial decline in eGFR in CKD patients was associated with a higher risk of dialysis initiation and with death<sup>172</sup>. Rate of GFR decline may also be useful to address in forthcoming studies assessing renal function post AKI. Future investigations might additionally aim to assess the ability of novel renal injury and recovery biomarkers to identify patients at risk of CKD. Injury indicators of interest include NGAL and cell cycle arrest markers, Tissue Inhibitor Metalloproteinase 2 (TIMP-2) and Insulin growth factor binding protein 7 (IGFBP7). Of the recovery biomarkers Osteopenia, transforming growth factor beta (TGFB1) and urinary hepatocyte growth factor (uHGF) are among the most propitious<sup>34,173-176</sup>.

In conclusion, among the increasing number of ICU patients with AKI, renal follow-up ought to be implemented. Surveillance of all AKI patients is not economically or practically viable and therefore our predictive models are useful in identifying those patients most at risk of CKD and ESRD. We would recommend recalling AKI survivors: who have required RRT, had elevated baseline creatinine, discharge creatinine greater than 200umol/l or discharge cystatin C above 2mg/l, particular if patients are aged over 64, or have diabetes or cardiac failure. We advocate monitoring patients at three months using urinalysis and the compound creatinine and cystatin C formula to estimate GFR. Creatinine alone may underestimate and cystatin C overestimate GFR values.

## **CONCLUSIONS:**

- AKI is associated with an increased short and long-term risk of death.
- AKI is independently associated with an increased risk of CKD and ESRD compared to an ICU control population.
- Pre-existing renal disease significantly increases the risk of death in ICU patients compared to those with normal pre-ICU renal function.
- Acute on Chronic Kidney disease on ICU is associated with an extremely elevated risk of progression to ESRD compared to all other groups.
- Renal dysfunction persisted in a significant number of AKI survivors followed at three months.
- CKD criteria are fulfilled in twice as many patients if three month GFR is estimated using cystatin C as compared to creatinine.
- AKD criteria were met in far few patients than CKD criteria at three months. AKD criteria may need amendment and validation.
- The combined creatinine and cystatin C formula demonstrated the best performance in estimating Iohexol measured GFR at nine months.
- Creatinine and cystatin C eGFR estimates have increasing concordance between discharge and nine month follow-up.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to everyone who has supported me and contributed to this thesis: especially the critically ill patients whose lives each anonymised statistic represents, I hope this PhD will contribute to improving the care and outcome for future patients.

Associate Professor Max Bell, my main supervisor, I have thoroughly enjoyed this PhD journey and to a great extent that is your doing, you have been constantly exceedingly knowledgeable, enthusiastic, supportive and amusing in equal measure! Your response time to receiving any document or random, neurotic or frequent indecipherable enquiry is phenomenal. I have learnt a great deal, in particularly not to procrastinate! You are brilliant. Thank you!

Professor Matteo Bottai, my co-supervisor, you have a true gift for teaching, you combine this with enormous reserves of patience. Thank you for being so generous with your time, for all your help, and for making statistics enjoyable!

Dr Johan Mårtensson, my co-supervisor, despite your sojourn to Australia, you have been very involved and accessible and your contributions have been fundamental to this project. You have an amazing knowledge of research and AKI and a knack of identifying salient points and crystallising problems; the manuscripts have always been improved by your input.

Professor Claes-Roland Martling former director of ICU, head of the research group and cosupervisor. It has been a pleasure been a member of this group, thank you for inspiring me, for all your support and for making this project possible.

Thank you to all my co-authors: Paolo Frumento, Bo Ravn, Klara Torlén, Akil Awad, Sten Walther, Göran Kärlström and Erland Löfberg for all your contributions and scientific input. I would like to thank research nurses Ola Friman, Åsa Bengtsson, Lisa Hellgren and Anna Schandl for your vital contributions in following up the patients in studies III and IV. Helena Nilsson your enormous contribution to providing quality data to the SIR database and for your advice on its contents!

Professor Anna Färnert my mentor, thank you for being an inspiration, you manage to combine extremely high academic achievement with clinical and family responsibilities, warmth and modesty. Ulrika Hahn Lundström, I am very grateful to you, for kindly popping round and sharing your knowledge and the nephrologist's perspective over fika!

Lars Irestedt former head of the Anaesthesia and Intensive Care Department you together with the late Per Gannerdahl took a chance and employed me despite my minimal grasp of the Swedish language, anaesthesia or much else! I am extremely grateful that you believed in me. To the other previous heads of ANOPIVA, Claes-Frostell, Eva Franklin Bålfors and current head of PMI David Konrad for supporting our research and your encouragement. Professors Eddie Weitzberg and Lars I Eriksson and Anders Oldner, I am grateful for your tireless work in creating an outstanding environment in which to conduct research and for your support and encouragement.

Thank you Anders Oldner, Märit Hamrin and Anders Öwall for your expertise in my "trial defence"!

To Lena Nilsson, Jesper Nyman, Karin Eriksson and current heads of thorax (PMI Hjärta/Lunga/Kärl) Björn Persson and CIVA, Johan Petersson for encouraging and enabling me to work at both units. I feel very fortunate to have this fantastic post. PMI Colleagues and friends at the former ANOPIVA and Thorax, thank you for making our job so enjoyable every day. A special thank you to both my former clinical supervisors, Magnus Falkenhav and Kristina Hambraeus-Jonzon for supporting me when I really needed it and for both being brilliant role models.

Former and current timetablers, Kirsi Dolk, Pétur Sigurjónsson and Maria Nilsson, I am very grateful that you have scheduled the rota to allow me to perform research and to finish this book!

Lena Nilsson thank you for providing time for me to complete this thesis and for your support and friendship.

To our fantastic secretaries, thank you Ingeborg for calmly trekking to KI when 10,000 rows seemingly disappeared! Maggie Brohmée, Kicki Hallin, Maria Warborg and Marie Eliasson for superb and convivial administrative support. One day I will succeed in correctly submitting a forskningsrapport!

To my dear friend Francesca Campoccia Jalde thank you for your fierce support, advice, humour, friendship and for being toastmaster. Thank you to Susanne Rysz your positivity and enthusiasm has been infectious and lifted me. I am very grateful for the use of your room to write this book and crucial post room assistance! Christin Edmark you're the queen of everything, but more than anything you make me giggle! Thank you I look forward to, many more humorous and *seamless* discussions while reconnoitring greater Stockholm. To fantastic Malin Ax thank you for all your encouragement and enthusiasm! Thank you to research school friends Märit Hamrin, Karin Westerberg, Halla Halldorsdottir and Eva Christensson it was fantastic, entertaining and humbling to study with you.

Special thanks to the CIVA Simulation group, Tarja Huhtaoja, Björn Lindgren, Sverre Kullberg, Eva Wiechel, Björn Nilsson, Susanne Rysz and Petter Westfelt, fantastic colleagues, it's wonderful to work with you.

Emelie Mörtsell, my dear amazing friend, thank you for all your support during our long friendship! Your migration south has been hard to take, I miss you very much but I have been sustained and cheered by your daily texts with observations of the absurd and the ridiculous, you put things in perspective! Thank you for the pepping and plumping parcel!

My dear friends in England, particularly Kirsty, Nicola, Helen, Helen, Nikki, Clare and Vicki thank you for your support and for always making a huge effort to meet up, it means so much to me. The last year has shown us the fragility of life but it has also drawn us closer together and I treasure our friendship.

My beloved parents and my brother Ian, thank you for ALWAYS unwaveringly (sometimes unfoundedly) believing in me and supporting me through-out my life. I am deeply grateful for all your help and impressed by your endurance in proof reading this book! My fantastic father in law, Jan you exemplify how life should really be lived, you are an inspiration.

Jerker, my amazing husband, thank you for scooting in to my life at PMH, you are quite simply the most wonderful, most caring (and of course attractive!) human being I have ever met. Thank you for your love, patience, support and belief in me!

Matthew and Jamie, sorry for being grumpy (recently) and thank you for showing so much understanding. The dust will soon settle on this book, but you two wonderful, compassionate, clever and funny people will always be my (our) greatest achievements. I love you endlessly xxx.

Additionally, I would like to acknowledge the Swedish and British education systems because I have been privileged to receive an entirely free education from primary to doctoral level.

I would also like to express my gratitude for the funding support this research has received from Stockholm Läns Landsting, Karolinska Institute and Baxter international.

# REFERENCES

- 1. Baumbach, L. Studies in Mycenaen inscriptions and dialect, 1965-1978. 237–248
- 2. Marketos, S. G., Eftychiadis, A. G. & Diamandopoulos, A. Acute renal failure according to ancient Greek and Byzantine medical writers. *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine* **86**, 290–293 (1993).
- 3. Boss, J. M. Richard Bright's "Reports of Medical Cases" (1827) in the development of renal physiology [proceedings]. *J Physiol* 277, 54P (1978).
- 4. On the pathology and treatment of albuminuria : Dickinson, W. Howship, 1832-1913. Digitalised book, Google archive. p31-32. 31–32
- 5. Bywaters, E. G. & Beall, D. Crush Injuries with Impairment of Renal Function. *Br Med J* 1, 427–432 (1941).
- 6. Kramer, P., Wigger, W., Rieger, J., Matthaei, D. & Scheler, F. [Arteriovenous haemofiltration: a new and simple method for treatment of over-hydrated patients resistant to diuretics]. *Klin Wochenschr* **55**, 1121–1122 (1977).
- 7. Bellomo, R. *et al.* Acute renal failure definition, outcome measures, animal models, fluid therapy and information technology needs: the Second International Consensus Conference of the Acute Dialysis Quality Initiative (ADQI) Group. in R204–12 (BioMed Central Ltd, 2004). doi:10.1186/cc2872
- 8. Mehta, R. L. *et al.* Acute Kidney Injury Network: report of an initiative to improve outcomes in acute kidney injury. in **11**, R31 (BioMed Central Ltd, 2007).
- 9. Gibney, N. KDIGO Clinical Guidelines for Management of AKI. 1–39 (2012).
- 10. Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes Group. KDIGO 2012 Clinical Practice Guideline for the Evaluation and Management of Chronic Kidney Disease. *Kidney international* Kidney inter.-Suppl. 2013-3: 1–150.
- 11. Thakar, C. V., Christianson, A., Freyberg, R., Almenoff, P. & Render, M. L. Incidence and outcomes of acute kidney injury in intensive care units: a Veterans Administration study. *Crit. Care Med.* **37**, 2552–2558 (2009).
- 12. Ali, T. *et al.* Incidence and outcomes in acute kidney injury: a comprehensive populationbased study. *J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* **18**, 1292–1298 (2007).
- 13. Joannidis, M. *et al.* Acute kidney injury in critically ill patients classified by AKIN versus RIFLE using the SAPS 3 database. *Intensive care medicine* **35**, 1692–1702 (2009).
- 14. Bagshaw, S. M., George, C., Gibney, R. T. N. & Bellomo, R. A multi-center evaluation of early acute kidney injury in critically ill trauma patients. *Ren Fail* **30**, 581–589 (2008).
- 15. Hoste, E. A. J. *et al.* RIFLE criteria for acute kidney injury are associated with hospital mortality in critically ill patients: a cohort analysis. *Crit Care* **10**, R73 (2006).
- 16. Fujii, T., Uchino, S., Takinami, M. & Bellomo, R. Validation of the Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes criteria for AKI and comparison of three criteria in hospitalized patients. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **9**, 848–854 (2014).
- 17. Uchino, S. The epidemiology of acute renal failure in the world. *Curr Opin Crit Care* **12**, 538–543 (2006).
- 18. Hoste, E. A. J. *et al.* Epidemiology of acute kidney injury in critically ill patients: the multinational AKI-EPI study. *Intensive Care Med* **41**, 1411–1423 (2015).
- 19. Nisula, S. *et al.* Incidence, risk factors and 90-day mortality of patients with acute kidney injury in Finnish intensive care units: the FINNAKI study. *Intensive care medicine* **39**, 420–428 (2013).
- 20. Long, T. E., Sigurdsson, M. I., Sigurdsson, G. H. & Indridason, O. S. Improved long-term survival and renal recovery after acute kidney injury in hospitalized patients: A 20 year experience. *Nephrology (Carlton)* **21**, 1027–1033 (2016).
- 21. Sakhuja, A. *et al.* Acute Kidney Injury Requiring Dialysis in Severe Sepsis. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine* **192**, 951–957 (2015).
- 22. Wald, R. *et al.* Changing incidence and outcomes following dialysis-requiring acute kidney injury among critically ill adults: a population-based cohort study. *Am. J. Kidney Dis.* **65**, 870–877 (2015).
- 23. Bagshaw, S. M. *et al.* Very old patients admitted to intensive care in Australia and New Zealand: a multi-centre cohort analysis. *Critical Care* **13**, R45 (2009).

- 24. Nielsson, M. S. *et al.* Mortality in elderly ICU patients: a cohort study. *Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica* **58**, 19–26 (2014).
- 25. Brown, J. R., Rezaee, M. E., Marshall, E. J. & Matheny, M. E. Hospital Mortality in the United States following Acute Kidney Injury. *BioMed Research International* 2016, 6 (2016).
- 26. Hoste, E. A. J. *et al.* Acute renal failure in patients with sepsis in a surgical ICU: predictive factors, incidence, comorbidity, and outcome. *J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* **14**, 1022–1030 (2003).
- 27. Bagshaw, S. M. *et al.* Septic acute kidney injury in critically ill patients: clinical characteristics and outcomes. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **2**, 431–439 (2007).
- 28. Uchino, S. *et al.* Acute renal failure in critically ill patients: a multinational, multicenter study. *JAMA* **294**, 813–818 (2005).
- 29. BRUN, C. & MUNCK, O. Lesions of the kidney in acute renal failure following shock. *Lancet* 272, 603–607 (1957).
- 30. Lerolle, N. *et al.* Histopathology of septic shock induced acute kidney injury: apoptosis and leukocytic infiltration. *Intensive Care Med* **36**, 471–478 (2010).
- 31. Hotchkiss, R. S. *et al.* Apoptotic cell death in patients with sepsis, shock, and multiple organ dysfunction. *Crit. Care Med.* **27**, 1230–1251 (1999).
- 32. Jani, A., Martin, S. L., Jain, S., Keys, D. & Edelstein, C. L. Renal adaptation during hibernation. *Am. J. Physiol. Renal Physiol.* **305**, F1521–F1532 (2013).
- 33. Yang, Q.-H. *et al.* Acute renal failure during sepsis: potential role of cell cycle regulation. *The Journal of infection* **58**, 459–464 (2009).
- 34. Kashani, K. *et al.* Discovery and validation of cell cycle arrest biomarkers in human acute kidney injury. *Crit Care* **17**, (2013).
- 35. Bonegio, R. & Lieberthal, W. Role of apoptosis in the pathogenesis of acute renal failure. *Curr. Opin. Nephrol. Hypertens.* **11**, 301–308 (2002).
- 36. Brenner, M., Schaer, G. L., Mallory, D. L., Suffredini, A. F. & Parrillo, J. E. Detection of renal blood flow abnormalities in septic and critically ill patients using a newly designed indwelling thermodilution renal vein catheter. *Chest* **98**, 170–179 (1990).
- 37. Langenberg, C., Wan, L., Egi, M., May, C. N. & Bellomo, R. Renal blood flow and function during recovery from experimental septic acute kidney injury. *Intensive care medicine* **33**, 1614–1618 (2007).
- 38. Di Giantomasso, D., May, C. N. & Bellomo, R. Vital organ blood flow during hyperdynamic sepsis. *Chest* **124**, 1053–1059 (2003).
- 39. Langenberg, C., Wan, L., Egi, M., May, C. N. & Bellomo, R. Renal blood flow in experimental septic acute renal failure. *Kidney Int.* **69**, 1996–2002 (2006).
- 40. Ricksten, S.-E., Bragadottir, G. & Redfors, B. Renal oxygenation in clinical acute kidney injury. *Crit Care* **17**, 221 (2013).
- 41. Casellas, D. & Mimran, A. Shunting in renal microvasculature of the rat: a scanning electron microscopic study of corrosion casts. *Anat. Rec.* **201**, 237–248 (1981).
- 42. Ljungqvist, A. Ultrastructural demonstration of a connection between afferent and efferent juxtamedullary glomerular arterioles. *Kidney Int.* **8**, 239–244 (1975).
- 43. Malinoski, D. J., Slater, M. S. & Mullins, R. J. Crush injury and rhabdomyolysis. *Crit Care Clin* **20**, 171–192 (2004).
- 44. Lau, G., Wald, R., Sladen, R. & Mazer, C. D. Acute Kidney Injury in Cardiac Surgery and Cardiac Intensive Care. *Semin Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth* **19**, 270–287 (2015).
- 45. Moat, N. E., Evans, T. E., Quinlan, G. J. & Gutteridge, J. M. Chelatable iron and copper can be released from extracorporeally circulated blood during cardiopulmonary bypass. *FEBS Lett.* **328**, 103–106 (1993).
- 46. Paparella, D., Yau, T. M. & Young, E. Cardiopulmonary bypass induced inflammation: pathophysiology and treatment. An update. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* **21**, 232–244 (2002).
- 47. Gutteridge, J. M. & Quinlan, G. J. Antioxidant protection against organic and inorganic oxygen radicals by normal human plasma: the important primary role for iron-binding and iron-oxidising proteins. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1156**, 144–150 (1993).
- 48. Flaherty, J. T. & Weisfeldt, M. L. Reperfusion injury. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 5, 409–419 (1988).
- 49. Rimes-Stigare, C., Awad, A., Mårtensson, J., Martling, C. R. & Bell, M. Long-term outcome after acute renal replacement therapy: a narrative review. *Acta Anaesthesiologica*

Scandinavica 56, 138–146 (2012).

- 50. Korkeila, M., Ruokonen, E. & Takala, J. Costs of care, long-term prognosis and quality of life in patients requiring renal replacement therapy during intensive care. *Intensive Care Med* **26**, (2000).
- 51. Morgera, S., Kraft, A. K., Siebert, G., Luft, F. C. & Neumayer, H.-H. Long-term outcomes in acute renal failure patients treated with continuous renal replacement therapies. *Am. J. Kidney Dis.* **40**, 275–279 (2002).
- 52. Luckraz, H. *et al.* Long and short-term outcomes in patients requiring continuous renal replacement therapy post cardiopulmonary bypass. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* **27**, 906–909 (2005).
- 53. Ahlström, A., Tallgren, M., Peltonen, S., Räsänen, P. & Pettilä, V. Survival and quality of life of patients requiring acute renal replacement therapy. *Intensive care medicine* **31**, 1222–1228 (2005).
- 54. Landoni, G. *et al.* Long-term outcome of patients who require renal replacement therapy after cardiac surgery. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* **23**, 17–22 (2006).
- 55. Triverio, P.-A. *et al.* Long-term prognosis after acute kidney injury requiring renal replacement therapy. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* **24,** 2186–2189 (2009).
- 56. Lafrance, J.-P. & Miller, D. R. Acute kidney injury associates with increased long-term mortality. *J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* **21**, 345–352 (2010).
- 57. Carl, D. E., Grossman, C., Behnke, M., Sessler, C. N. & Gehr, T. W. B. Effect of timing of dialysis on mortality in critically ill, septic patients with acute renal failure. *Hemodialysis international. International Symposium on Home Hemodialysis* **14**, 11–17 (2010).
- 58. Long, T. E., Sigurdsson, M. I., Indridason, O. S., Sigvaldason, K. & Sigurdsson, G. H. [Epidemiology of acute kidney injury in a tertiary care university hospital according to the RIFLE criteria]. *Laeknabladid* **99**, 499–503 (2013).
- 59. Lopez-Delgado, J. C. *et al.* Influence of acute kidney injury on short- and long-term outcomes in patients undergoing cardiac surgery: risk factors and prognostic value of a modified RIFLE classification. *Critical Care* **17**, R293 (2013).
- 60. Ryden, L. *et al.* Acute kidney injury after coronary artery bypass grafting and long-term risk of myocardial infarction and death. *Int J Cardiol* **172**, 190–195 (2014).
- 61. Gallagher, M. *et al.* Long-term survival and dialysis dependency following acute kidney injury in intensive care: extended follow-up of a randomized controlled trial. *PLoS Med.* **11**, (2014).
- 62. Poukkanen, M. *et al.* Acute kidney injury in patients with severe sepsis in Finnish Intensive Care Units. *Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica* **57**, 863–872 (2013).
- 63. Eriksson, M., Brattstrom, O., Mårtensson, J., Larsson, E. & Oldner, A. Acute kidney injury following severe trauma: risk factors and long-term outcome. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg* **79**, (2015).
- 64. Metcalfe, W. *et al.* Acute renal failure requiring renal replacement therapy: incidence and outcome. *QJM* **95**, 579–583 (2002).
- 65. Bell, M. *et al.* Continuous renal replacement therapy is associated with less chronic renal failure than intermittent haemodialysis after acute renal failure. *Intensive Care Med* **33**, 773–780 (2007).
- 66. RENAL Replacement Therapy Study Investigators *et al.* Intensity of continuous renalreplacement therapy in critically ill patients. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **361**, 1627–1638 (2009).
- 67. Gammelager, H. *et al.* One-year mortality among Danish intensive care patients with acute kidney injury: a cohort study. *Critical Care* **16**, R124 (2012).
- 68. Bagshaw, S. M. *et al.* Prognosis for long-term survival and renal recovery in critically ill patients with severe acute renal failure: a population-based study. *Crit Care* **9**, R700–9 (2005).
- 69. Wong, L. P. *et al.* Survival of liver transplant candidates with acute renal failure receiving renal replacement therapy. *Kidney Int.* **68**, 362–370 (2005).
- 70. Lilly, C. M., Swami, S., Liu, X., Riker, R. R. & Badawi, O. Five-Year Trends of Critical Care Practice and Outcomes. *Chest* **152**, 723–735 (2017).
- 71. Chawla, L. S. *et al.* Acute kidney disease and renal recovery: consensus report of the Acute Disease Quality Initiative (ADQI) 16 Workgroup. *Nat Rev Nephrol* **13**, 241–257
- 72. Siew, E. D. *et al.* Outpatient nephrology referral rates after acute kidney injury. *J. Am. Soc.*

Nephrol. 23, 305–312 (2012).

- 73. Bagshaw, S. M., Mortis, G., Godinez-Luna, T., Doig, C. J. & Laupland, K. B. Renal recovery after severe acute renal failure. *Int J Artif Organs* **29**, 1023–1030 (2006).
- 74. Gammelager, H. *et al.* Five-year risk of end-stage renal disease among intensive care patients surviving dialysis-requiring acute kidney injury: a nationwide cohort study. *Crit Care* **17**, R145 (2013).
- 75. Vaara, S. T. *et al.* Fluid overload is associated with an increased risk for 90-day mortality in critically ill patients with renal replacement therapy: data from the prospective FINNAKI study. *Crit Care* **16**, R197 (2012).
- 76. Schiffl, H. & Fischer, R. Five-year outcomes of severe acute kidney injury requiring renal replacement therapy. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* **23**, 2235–2241 (2008).
- 77. Pannu, N., James, M., Hemmelgarn, B., Klarenbach, S.Alberta Kidney Disease Network. Association between AKI, recovery of renal function, and long-term outcomes after hospital discharge. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **8**, 194–202 (2013).
- 78. AKI transition of care: a potential opportunity to detect and prevent CKD. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **8**, 476–483 (2013).
- 79. Bucaloiu, I. D., Kirchner, H. L., Norfolk, E. R., Hartle, J. E. & Perkins, R. M. Increased risk of death and de novo chronic kidney disease following reversible acute kidney injury. *Kidney Int.* **81**, 477–485 (2012).
- 80. Amdur, R. L., Chawla, L. S., Amodeo, S., Kimmel, P. L. & Palant, C. E. Outcomes following diagnosis of acute renal failure in U.S. veterans: focus on acute tubular necrosis. *Kidney Int.* **76**, 1089–1097 (2009).
- 81. Bell, M. *et al.* End-stage renal disease patients on renal replacement therapy in the intensive care unit: short- and long-term outcome. *Crit. Care Med.* **36**, 2773–2778 (2008).
- 82. Macedo, E., Zanetta, D. M. T. & Abdulkader, R. C. R. M. Long-term follow-up of patients after acute kidney injury: patterns of renal functional recovery. *PloS one* **7**, e36388 (2012).
- 83. Heung, M. *et al.* Acute Kidney Injury Recovery Pattern and Subsequent Risk of CKD: An Analysis of Veterans Health Administration Data. *Am. J. Kidney Dis.* **0**, 742–752 (2015).
- 84. Stoumpos, S., Mark, P. B., McQuarrie, E. P., Traynor, J. P. & Geddes, C. C. Continued monitoring of acute kidney injury survivors might not be necessary in those regaining an estimated glomerular filtration rate >60 mL/min at 1 year. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* **32**, 81–88 (2017).
- 85. Ponte, B., Felipe, C., Muriel, A., Tenorio, M. T. & Liaño, F. Long-term functional evolution after an acute kidney injury: a 10-year study. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* 23, 3859–3866 (2008).
- 86. Chawla, L. S., Amdur, R. L., Amodeo, S., Kimmel, P. L. & Palant, C. E. The severity of acute kidney injury predicts progression to chronic kidney disease. *Kidney Int.* **79**, 1361–1369 (2011).
- 87. Harel, Z. *et al.* Predictors of progression to chronic dialysis in survivors of severe acute kidney injury: a competing risk study. *BMC Nephrol* **15**, 114 (2014).
- 88. Gautam, S. C. *et al.* Predictors and Outcomes of Post-Hospitalization Dialysis Dependent Acute Kidney Injury. *Nephron* **131**, 185–190 (2015).
- 89. SA, B. *et al.* High Incidence of transition to ESRD in patients discharged with dialysis dependent AKI: The Cleveland Clinic experience. in
- 90. Hickson, L. J. *et al.* Predictors of Outpatient Kidney Function Recovery Among Patients Who Initiate Hemodialysis in the Hospital. *American Journal of Kidney Diseases* **65**, 592–602 (2015).
- 91. Humphreys, B. D. *et al.* Intrinsic epithelial cells repair the kidney after injury. *Cell Stem Cell* **2**, 284–291 (2008).
- 92. Mishra, J. *et al.* Amelioration of ischemic acute renal injury by neutrophil gelatinaseassociated lipocalin. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. **15**, 3073–3082 (2004).
- 93. John, R. & Nelson, P. J. Dendritic cells in the kidney. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 18, 2628–2635 (2007).
- 94. Kanagasundaram, N. S. Pathophysiology of ischaemic acute kidney injury. Ann. Clin. Biochem. 52, 193–205 (2015).
- 95. Ko, G. J., Boo, C.-S., Jo, S.-K., Cho, W. Y. & Kim, H. K. Macrophages contribute to the development of renal fibrosis following ischaemia/reperfusion-induced acute kidney

injury. Nephrol. Dial. Transplant. 23, 842-852 (2008).

- 96. Tan, H. L., Yap, J. Q. & Qian, Q. Acute Kidney Injury: Tubular Markers and Risk for Chronic Kidney Disease and End-Stage Kidney Failure. *Blood Purif.* **41**, 144–150 (2016).
- 97. Venkatachalam, M. A. *et al.* Acute kidney injury: a springboard for progression in chronic kidney disease. *Am. J. Physiol. Renal Physiol.* **298**, F1078–94 (2010).
- 98. Melin, J. *et al.* Ischemia causes rapidly progressive nephropathy in the diabetic rat. *Kidney Int.* **52**, 985–991 (1997).
- 99. Patschan, D. & Müller, G. A. Acute Kidney Injury in Diabetes Mellitus. *International Journal of Nephrology* **2016**, 6232909 (2016).
- 100. Ferenbach, D. A. & Bonventre, J. V. Mechanisms of maladaptive repair after AKI leading to accelerated kidney ageing and CKD. *Nat Rev Nephrol* **11**, 264–276 (2015).
- Griffin, K. A., Picken, M. & Bidani, A. K. Method of renal mass reduction is a critical modulator of subsequent hypertension and glomerular injury. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 4, 2023–2031 (1994).
- 102. Prescott, G. J. *et al.* A prospective national study of acute renal failure treated with RRT: incidence, aetiology and outcomes. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* **22**, 2513–2519 (2007).
- 103. Khosla, N. *et al.* Preexisting chronic kidney disease: a potential for improved outcomes from acute kidney injury. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **4**, 1914–1919 (2009).
- 104. Wald, R. *et al.* Chronic dialysis and death among survivors of acute kidney injury requiring dialysis. *JAMA* **302**, 1179–1185 (2009).
- 105. Wu, V.-C. *et al.* Acute-on-chronic kidney injury at hospital discharge is associated with long-term dialysis and mortality. *Kidney Int.* **80**, 1222–1230 (2011).
- 106. Juneja, D. *et al.* Outcome of patients with end stage renal disease admitted to an intensive care unit in India. *Ren Fail* **32**, 69–73 (2010).
- 107. Ostermann, M., Chang, R.Riyadh ICU Program Users Group. Renal failure in the intensive care unit: acute kidney injury compared to end-stage renal failure. *Crit Care* **12**, 432 (2008).
- 108. Chan, M. & Ostermann, M. Outcomes of chronic hemodialysis patients in the intensive care unit. *Crit Care Res Pract* **2013**, 715807–7 (2013).
- 109. Arulkumaran, N., Annear, N. M. P. & Singer, M. Patients with end-stage renal disease admitted to the intensive care unit: systematic review. *Br J Anaesth* **110**, 13–20 (2013).
- 110. Hotchkiss, J. R. & Palevsky, P. M. Care of the critically ill patient with advanced chronic kidney disease or end-stage renal disease. *Curr Opin Crit Care* **18**, 599–606 (2012).
- 111. Akbaş, T., Karakurt, S. & Tuğlular, S. Renal replacement therapy in the ICU: comparison of clinical features and outcomes of patients with acute kidney injury and dialysisdependent end-stage renal disease. *Clin. Exp. Nephrol.* **19**, 1–9 (2014).
- 112. Allegretti, A. S. *et al.* Continuous renal replacement therapy outcomes in acute kidney injury and end-stage renal disease: a cohort study. *Crit Care* **17**, R109 (2013).
- 113. Ishani, A. *et al.* Acute kidney injury increases risk of ESRD among elderly. *J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* **20**, 223–228 (2009).
- 114. Hsu, C.-Y. *et al.* Nonrecovery of kidney function and death after acute on chronic renal failure. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **4**, 891–898 (2009).
- 115. Dalrymple, L. S. *et al.* Chronic kidney disease and the risk of end-stage renal disease versus death. *J Gen Intern Med* **26**, 379–385 (2011).
- 116. Mahmoodi, B. K. *et al.* Associations of kidney disease measures with mortality and endstage renal disease in individuals with and without hypertension: a meta-analysis. *Lancet* **380**, 1649–1661 (2012).
- 117. Ali, T. *et al.* Incidence and outcomes in acute kidney injury: a comprehensive populationbased study. *J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* **18**, 1292–1298 (2007).
- 118. Odutayo, A. *et al.* AKI and Long-Term Risk for Cardiovascular Events and Mortality. *J. Am. Soc. Nephrol.* **28**, 377–387 (2017).
- 119. Hansen, M. K. *et al.* Post-operative acute kidney injury and five-year risk of death, myocardial infarction, and stroke among elective cardiac surgical patients: a cohort study. *Crit Care* **17**, R292 (2013).
- 120. Holzmann, M. J. *et al.* Renal dysfunction increases the risk of ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke in the general population. *Annals of medicine* **44**, 607–615 (2012).
- 121. Gammelager, H. et al. Three-year risk of cardiovascular disease among intensive care

patients with acute kidney injury: a population-based cohort study. Crit Care 18, 492 (2014).

- 122. Wu, V. C. *et al.* Increased risk of active tuberculosis following acute kidney injury: a nationwide population-based study. *PLoS ONE* **8**, (2013).
- 123. Wu, P. C., Wu, C. J., Lin, C. J. & Wu, V. C. Long-term risk of upper gastrointestinal hemorrhage after advanced AKI. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **10**, (2015).
- 124. Zang, Z.-D. & Yan, J. [An analysis of clinical characteristics of septic acute kidney injury by using criteria of Kidney Disease: Improving Global Outcomes]. *Zhonghua Nei Ke Za Zhi* **52**, 299–304 (2013).
- 125. Cruz, M. G. *et al.* Septic versus non-septic acute kidney injury in critically ill patients: characteristics and clinical outcomes. *Revista Brasileira de terapia intensiva* **26**, 384–391 (2014).
- 126. Yang, Q.-H. *et al.* Acute renal failure during sepsis: potential role of cell cycle regulation. *The Journal of infection* **58**, 459–464 (2009).
- 127. Bagshaw, S. M., George, C., Bellomo, R.ANZICS Database Management Committee. Early acute kidney injury and sepsis: a multicentre evaluation. *Crit Care* **12**, R47 (2008).
- 128. Hamzic-Mehmedbasic, A. *et al.* Renal Function Outcome Prognosis in Septic and Nonseptic Acute Kidney Injury Patients. *Med Arch* **69**, 77–80 (2015).
- 129. Eun Jung Cho *et al.* Original Article : Clinical Characteristics and Outcomes of Septic Acute Kidney Injury in Critically 3 Patients. *Kidney Research and Clinical Practice(구* 대한신장학회자) **30**, 253-259 (2011).
- 130. Silver, S. A. *et al.* Improving Care after Acute Kidney Injury: A Prospective Time Series Study. *Nephron* **131**, 43–50 (2015).
- 131. Sterner, G. *et al.* Determining 'true' glomerular filtration rate in healthy adults using infusion of inulin and comparing it with values obtained using other clearance techniques or prediction equations. *Scand. J. Urol. Nephrol.* **42**, 278–285 (2008).
- 132. Stevens, L. A. *et al.* Comparative performance of the CKD Epidemiology Collaboration (CKD-EPI) and the Modification of Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) Study equations for estimating GFR levels above 60 mL/min/1.73 m2. *Am. J. Kidney Dis.* **56**, 486–495 (2010).
- 133. Levey, A. S. *et al.* A new equation to estimate glomerular filtration rate. *Ann. Intern. Med.* **150**, 604–612 (2009).
- 134. Earley, A., Miskulin, D., Lamb, E. J., Levey, A. S. & Uhlig, K. Estimating equations for glomerular filtration rate in the era of creatinine standardization: a systematic review. *Ann. Intern. Med.* **156**, 785–95– W–270– W–271– W–272– W–273– W–274– W–275– W– 276– W–277– W–278 (2012).
- 135. Bjork, J., Grubb, A., Sterner, G. & Nyman, U. Revised equations for estimating glomerular filtration rate based on the Lund-Malmo Study cohort. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest* **71**, 232–239 (2011).
- 136. Stevens, L. A., Zhang, Y. L. & Schmid, C. H. Evaluating the Performance of GFR Estimating Equations. J. Nephrol. 21, 797–807
- 137. Tidman, M., Sjöström, P. & Jones, I. A Comparison of GFR estimating formulae based upon s-cystatin C and s-creatinine and a combination of the two. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* **23**, 154–160 (2008).
- 138. Prowle, J. R. *et al.* Serum creatinine changes associated with critical illness and detection of persistent renal dysfunction after AKI. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **9**, 1015–1023 (2014).
- 139. Puthucheary, Z. A. *et al.* Acute skeletal muscle wasting in critical illness. *JAMA* **310**, 1591–1600 (2013).
- 140. Mårtensson, J., Martling, C.-R., Oldner, A. & Bell, M. Impact of sepsis on levels of plasma cystatin C in AKI and non-AKI patients. *Nephrology, dialysis, transplantation : official publication of the European Dialysis and Transplant Association European Renal Association* **27**, 576–581 (2012).
- 141. Ravn, B., Prowle, J. R., Mårtensson, J., Martling, C.-R. & Bell, M. Superiority of Serum Cystatin C Over Creatinine in Prediction of Long-Term Prognosis at Discharge From ICU. *Crit. Care Med.* 1 (2017). doi:10.1097/CCM.00000000002537
- 142. Skatteverket. Den svenska folkbokföringens historia under tre sekler. Den svenska folkbokföringens historia under tre sekler Available at: (Accessed: 18 October 2017)
- 143. Brooke, H. L. et al. The Swedish cause of death register. Eur. J. Epidemiol. (2017).
- 144. Ludvigsson, J. F. *et al.* External review and validation of the Swedish national inpatient register. *BMC public health* **11**, 450 (2011).
- Charlson, M. E., Pompei, P., Ales, K. L. & MacKenzie, C. R. A new method of classifying prognostic comorbidity in longitudinal studies: development and validation. *J Chronic Dis* 40, 373–383 (1987).
- 146. Svensk Intensivvårds Register. Årsrapport 2011. Available at: http://www.icuregswe.org/sv/Utdata/SIR-Arsrapport-2011/. (Accessed: 18 October 2017)
- 147. Charlson, M. E., Pompei, P., Ales, K. L. & MacKenzie, C. R. A new method of classifying prognostic comorbidity in longitudinal studies: development and validation. *Journal of chronic diseases* **40**, 373–383 (1987).
- 148. Kellum, J. A., Mehta, R. L., Angus, D. C., Palevsky, P. & Ronco, C. The first international consensus conference on continuous renal replacement therapy. *Kidney Int.* **62**, 1855–1863 (2002).
- 149. Inker, L. A. *et al.* KDOQI US Commentary on the 2012 KDIGO Clinical Practice Guideline for the Evaluation and Management of CKD. *American Journal of Kidney Diseases* 63, 713–735 (2014).
- 150. K/DOQI clinical practice guidelines for chronic kidney disease: evaluation, classification, and stratification. *Am. J. Kidney Dis.* **39**, S1–266 (2002).
- 151. Lin, L. I. A concordance correlation coefficient to evaluate reproducibility. *Biometrics* **45**, 255–268 (1989).
- 152. Priestap, F. A. & Martin, C. M. Impact of intensive care unit discharge time on patient outcome. *Crit. Care Med.* **34**, 2946–2951 (2006).
- 153. Singh, M. Y., Nayyar, V., Clark, P. T. & Kim, C. Does after-hours discharge of ICU patients influence outcome? *Crit Care Resusc* **12**, 156–161 (2010).
- 154. Siew, E. D. *et al.* Commonly used surrogates for baseline renal function affect the classification and prognosis of acute kidney injury. *Kidney Int.* **77**, 536–542 (2010).
- 155. Thongprayoon, C. *et al.* The association between renal recovery after acute kidney injury and long-term mortality after transcatheter aortic valve replacement. *PLoS ONE* **12**, e0183350 (2017).
- 156. Fedak, K. M., Bernal, A., Capshaw, Z. A. & Gross, S. Applying the Bradford Hill criteria in the 21st century: how data integration has changed causal inference in molecular epidemiology. *Emerging Themes in Epidemiology* **12**, 14 (2015).
- 157. Kirwan, C. J. *et al.* Critically ill patients requiring acute renal replacement therapy are at an increased risk of long-term renal dysfunction, but rarely receive specialist nephrology follow-up. *Nephron* **129**, 164–170 (2015).
- 158. Siew, E. D. *et al.* Outpatient nephrology referral rates after acute kidney injury. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology : JASN* **23**, 305–312 (2012).
- 159. Stigare, C. *et al.* Evolution of chronic renal impairment and long-term mortality after de novo acute kidney injury in the critically ill; a Swedish multi-centre cohort study. *Crit Care* **19**, 221 (2015).
- 160. Ng, K. P., Chanouzas, D., Fallouh, B. & Baharani, J. Short and long-term outcome of patients with severe acute kidney injury requiring renal replacement therapy. *QJM* : *monthly journal of the Association of Physicians* **105**, 33–39 (2012).
- 161. Tetsuka, S., Morita, M., Ikeguchi, K. & Nakano, I. Creatinine/cystatin C ratio as a surrogate marker of residual muscle mass in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Neurol Clin Neurosci* **1**, 32–37 (2013).
- 162. Shlipak, M. G. *et al.* Cystatin C and prognosis for cardiovascular and kidney outcomes in elderly persons without chronic kidney disease. *Ann. Intern. Med.* **145**, 237–246 (2006).
- 163. Bell, M. *et al.* Cystatin C is correlated with mortality in patients with and without acute kidney injury. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* **24**, 3096–3102 (2009).
- 164. Hill, N. R. *et al.* Global Prevalence of Chronic Kidney Disease A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *PLoS ONE* **11**, e0158765 (2016).
- 165. Cruz, M. C. *et al.* Quality of life in patients with chronic kidney disease. *Clinics (São Paulo, Brazil)* **66**, 991–995 (2011).
- 166. Mujais, S. K. *et al.* Health-related quality of life in CKD Patients: correlates and evolution over time. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* **4**, 1293–1301 (2009).

- 167. United States Renal Data System. *End-stage Renal Disease 2015 USRDS Annual Data Report.* **2**, (Unites States Renal Data System, 2015).
- 168. Svenskt Njurregister. Svenskt njurreigster årsrapport 2017.
- Shinkman, R. The Big Business of Dialysis Care. The big buisness of Dialysis Care (2016). Available at: https://catalyst.nejm.org/the-big-business-of-dialysis-care/. (Accessed: 19 November 2017)
- 170. Nguan, C. Y. C., Guan, Q., Gleave, M. E. & Du, C. Promotion of cell proliferation by clusterin in the renal tissue repair phase after ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Am. J. Physiol. Renal Physiol.* **306**, F724–33 (2014).
- 171. Skrypnyk, N. I. *et al.* Pyridoxamine reduces postinjury fibrosis and improves functional recovery after acute kidney injury. *Am. J. Physiol. Renal Physiol.* **311**, F268–77 (2016).
- 172. Lundström, U. H. *et al.* Low renal replacement therapy incidence among slowly progressing elderly chronic kidney disease patients referred to nephrology care: an observational study. *BMC Nephrol* **18**, 59 (2017).
- 173. Yang, T. *et al.* Biomarkers upon discontinuation of renal replacement therapy predict 60day survival and renal recovery in critically ill patients with acute kidney injury. *Hemodialysis International* n/a–n/a (2017). doi:10.1111/hdi.12532
- 174. Mansour, S. G., Puthumana, J., Coca, S. G., Gentry, M. & Parikh, C. R. Biomarkers for the detection of renal fibrosis and prediction of renal outcomes: a systematic review. *BMC Nephrol* **18**, 72 (2017).
- 175. Gaião, S. M. & Paiva, J. A. O. de C. Biomarkers of renal recovery after acute kidney injury. *Rev Bras Ter Intensiva* **29**, 373–381 (2017).
- 176. Forni, L. G. *et al.* Renal recovery after acute kidney injury. *Intensive Care Med* 1–12 (2017). doi:10.1007/s00134-017-4809-x

"I am always ready to learn although I do not always like being taught". Winston Churchill